

City of Waco, Texas

Request for Bid RFB No. 2023-024

Mary Avenue Solid Waste Enclosure Improvement Project

Issue Date: May 2, 2023

Pre-Bid Meeting: May 10, 2023, at 10:00 a.m.
All Questions Due: May 23, 2023, at 5:00 p.m.
Closing Date & Time: May 31, 2023 at 2:00 p.m.
Opening Date & Time: May 31, 2023, at 2:01 p.m.

For Information Contact:

Christopher Hanchard, Purchasing Agent, 254-750-6640, or ChristopherH@WacoTX.gov

Non-mandatory Pre-submittal Meeting Location:

City of Waco via Zoom link on Page 2

RFB Opening Location:

Via Zoom @ Purchasing Services Office, 1415 N. 4th Street, Waco, Texas

Zoom & Dial-In Information:

See Page 2

Purchasing Services Post Office Box 2570 Waco, Texas 76702-2570 Telephone 254 / 750-8060 Fax 254 / 750-8063

www.waco-texas.com





ZOOM ACCESS INSTRUCTIONS & ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

PRE BID/ PROPOSAL		
BID NUMBER:	RFB 2023-024	
DATE:	05/10/23	
TIME: CENTRAL	10:00AM	
QUICK LINK:	https://wacotx.zoomgov.com/j/1600278396?pwd=eU4xQjl3V3ZsRnVzVGVaSIVHRjd6dz09	
MEETING ID:	160 027 8396	
DIAL IN NUMBER:	551 285 1373	
PASS CODE:	914114	
ADDITONAL INFORMATION:	Non-Mandatory Pre-Bid meeting	

BID/ PROPOSAL OPENING		
BID NUMBER:	RFB 2023-024	
DATE:	05/31/23	
TIME: CENTRAL	2:01 PM	
QUICK LINK:	https://wacotx.zoomgov.com/j/1613307670?pwd=cEQ0RmF1V2ZVcFZ5alVxakNZenpldz09	
MEETING ID:	161 330 7670	
DIAL IN NUMBER:	551 285 1373	
PASS CODE:	411804	
ADDITONAL INFORMATION:		

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Register Interest form

- I. Schedule for Solicitation
- II. Contact with City of Waco
- III. Definitions
- IV. Requested Services / Products
- V. Request for Bids Submission and Award Procedures

Appendices

A. Services/Product Bid Forms

- (1) Pricing Form(s)
- (2) Sample Bid Bond Form

B. Contract Requirements

- (1) City of Waco General Terms and Conditions
- (2) General Conditions for Construction Work
- (3) Insurance & Indemnification Requirements
- (4) Worker's Compensation
- (5) Wage Rates
- (6) Sales Tax Information
- (7) House Bill 1295 Information Sheet
- (8) HB 89 Israel Form
- (9) HB 89 Gun Form
- (10) HB 89 Energy Form
- (11) Protest Procedure
- (12) Sample Contract Form
- (13) Sample Payment and Performance Bond Requirements

C. Forms to Complete and Return

- (1) Submission of Bid/Proposal and Acknowledgment of Addenda
- (2) Business Identification Form
- (3) Conflict of Interest Questionnaire (CIQ form)
- (4) Disclosure of Relationships with City Council/Officers (City Charter)
- (5) Minority/Women Owned Business
- (6) Sub-Contractor Minority/Women Owned Business
- (7) Litigation Disclosure
- (8) Certification Regarding Debarment
- (9) Local Preference Consideration
- (10) Non-collusion Affidavit
- (11) Resident Certification
- (12) Texas Public Information Act
- (13) Drug Free Workplace

D. Special Project Provisions

(1) See Section for Specific Documentation

E. City of Waco Specifications

(1) See Section for Specific Documentation/Link

F. Drawings/Plans

(1) See Section for Specific Documentation



RFB No. 2023-024

Mary Avenue Solid Waste Enclosure Improvements **Project**

REGISTER INTEREST

You have received a copy of the above described Request document. If you would like to register your interest in this project so that you will receive any future notices or addenda concerning the project, please fill in the information requested below and fax this page to 254-750-8063. You may also scan this page and email to: ChristopherH@wacotx.gov.

Company/Firm:	
Name of Contact Person(s):	
Email(s):	
Telephone:	
Fax:	
Mailing Address:	

It is your responsibility to complete and return this form to the City. Failure to do so will result in your not receiving notices and addenda related to this project from the City of Waco. Notices and addenda are posted on the City's website and can be accessed at:

http://www.waco-texas.com/purchasing-rules.asp.

City of Waco Purchasing Services Post Office Box 2570 Waco, Texas 76702-2570 Telephone 254 / 750-8060 Fax 254 / 750-8063

www.waco-texas.com

I. Schedule for Solicitation

The proposed schedule of events is tentative and may be modified throughout the selection process at the discretion of the City of Waco.

Issuance of the RFB	May 2, 2023
Non-Mandatory Pre-Bid Conference: 10:00 A.M.	May 10, 2023
Deadline for questions is 5:00 P.M.	May 23, 2023
Bids due by 2:00 p.m.	May 31, 2023
Evaluation of submissions	6/1/23-6/8/23

Tentatively, the final selection decision will be made and submitters will be notified of award by May, X 2023. This schedule is subject to change by the City.

II. Contact With the City of Waco

The contact person for this solicitation process is: Christopher Hanchard, Purchasing Agent, who can be reached at:

Email: christopherh@wacotx.gov Telephone: (254) 750-6640 Fax: (254) 750-8063

Questions concerning the solicitation must be submitted to contact person via email in writing on or before date shown in the schedule above.

Via U.S. Mail:	Via Delivery Services/Personal Delivery:
City of Waco Purchasing Services	City of Waco Purchasing Services
Attn: Christopher Hanchard, Purchasing Agent	Attn: Christopher Hanchard, Purchasing Agent
P.O. Box 2570	1415 North 4 th Street
Waco, Texas 76702-2570	Waco, Texas 76707
	NOTE: US Mail does NOT deliver to street
	<mark>address</mark>

Contact with someone other than the Purchasing Agent listed above, or his/her designated representative, at the City of Waco concerning this solicitation may be grounds for removal from consideration.

Interpretation, modification, corrections, or changes to the solicitation documents will be made by addenda issued by the City of Waco. Addenda will be made available https://www.waco-texas.com/bids.asp. Interested vendors are encouraged to return the Register Interest form on the previous page.

A complete copy of this RFB, including information for bidders, bid forms, contract forms, plans, specifications, bid bond forms, performance and payment bond forms and all other contract documents related to this project are available at https://www.waco-texas.com/bids.asp.

III. Definitions

The following definitions apply to this document and the transaction between the City and the selected submitter unless otherwise designated in the context. Terms, which are singular, may include multiple, where applicable and when in the best interests of the City:

- (1) "City" means and refers to the City of Waco, Texas.
- (2) "Company" or "Firm" means and refers to any submitter, whether such submitter be a sole proprietor, corporation, company, partnership, company, or any other entity legally defined or recognized under the laws of the State of Texas.
- (3) "Bid" or "Submission" refers to a response submitted to an RFB.
- (4) "RFB" means and refers to a Request for Bid that will be awarded based on lowest responsible bid or best value to City of Waco.
- (5) "Selected submission" means and refers to the submission sent to the City of Waco by the Selected Firm.
- (6) "Selected Firm" means the firm who is selected by the City and to whom the City Council/City Manager awards a contract for the services or commodities requested in this solicitation.
- (7) "Solicitation" means an RFB issued by the City Waco seeking products or services described in the document.
- (8) "Submitter" or "Vendor" or "Bidder" or "Contractor" means a firm that submits a response to a solicitation.
- (9) "Contract documents" includes the RFB and all of the Appendices attached to the RFB.
- (10) "Day" means a calendar day unless otherwise specifically defined.

IV. REQUESTED SERVICES/PRODUCTS

A. Scope of Services / Specifications

Construction of a concrete driveway, sidewalk, curb ramps, and fence enclosure at 2nd and 3rd Mary Avenue to provide access and security for the waste collection containers. Detailed specifications are attached as Appendices.

- (1) Submitting Contractor, if using Sub-Contractors, please submit Minority, Women Owned Business Enterprise (MWBE) status for each. Use form on Page 70.
- (2) Liquidated damages set at \$500 per each working day of delay.

B. Terms, Conditions, and Requirements

In addition to the specifications for the Project, the attached Appendices include the City's Contract Requirements.

C. Duration of Service

The pre-construction meeting will be scheduled by City of Waco staff after receipt of executed contracts. The construction schedule for this project is set at 60 working days, beginning on the Notice to Proceed date and ending on the date of final acceptance. The Notice to Proceed will be issued after completion of the pre-construction meeting. It is additionally anticipated that work will not be performed on Saturdays, Sundays, or City holidays unless specifically identified on the bid and approved by City. Since "day" is defined as a calendar day, Saturdays, Sundays, and City holidays shall be counted as days and included in calculating the Contract time. If a Contractor wants to perform work on Saturdays, Sundays, or City holidays, the Contractor shall seek approval by making a written request to City. Contractor shall be responsible for all City staff and third-party time, costs, expenses and overtime for work performed on Saturdays, Sundays, or City holidays, unless excused in writing by the City prior to the work.

D. Reservations by City:

The City of Waco reserves the right to reject any and all submittals. This issuance of this solicitation does not obligate the City to contract for expressed or implied services. The City of Waco will not reimburse vendors for any costs incurred during the preparation or submittal of responses to this solicitation.

- (1) Furthermore, the City expressly reserves the right to:
 - (a) Waive any defect, irregularity, or informality in any submittal or procedure;
 - (b) Extend the solicitation closing time and date;
 - (c) Reissue this solicitation in a different form or context;
 - (d) Procure any item by other allowable means;
 - (e) Waive minor deviations from specifications, conditions, terms, or provisions of the solicitation, if it is determined that waiver of the minor

- deviations improves or enhances the City's business interests under the solicitation; and/or
- (f) Extend any contract when most advantageous to the City, as set forth in this solicitation.
- (g) Retain all bids submitted and to use any ideas in a bid regardless of whether or not that bid is selected.

V. REOUEST FOR BIDS – SUBMISSION AND AWARD PROCEDURES

A. Requirements

- (1) Qualified vendors should submit one (1) original and (2) copy of the Pricing Form as well as one (1) electronic flash drive for the services/products sought by this solicitation and complete all of the required forms by the stated deadline.
- (2) Pricing Forms and Submission/Bid Security
 - (a) Pricing Forms.
 - 1. Bids are to be submitted with a response on each item and the total extended. More than one (1) bid may be submitted on items that meet the specifications and the other RFB requirements.
 - 2. Pricing is to be submitted on units of quantity specified on the Pricing Form with extended totals. In the event of a discrepancy in any extension total, the unit prices shall govern and be binding for purposes of this RFB.
 - 3. All prices included are to be submitted less Federal Excise and State of Texas Sales Taxes. A tax exemption certificate will be executed upon request. The City's federal tax identification number is 1-74-6002468-4.
 - (b) Security Bid Bond. (Applies only to Construction work)
 - 1. Each submission must be accompanied by a **certified check** of the submitter, or a **bid bond** executed by the submitter as principal and having as surety thereon a surety company approved by the City in the amount of 5% of the submission. The Surety's Power of Attorney must accompany the bid bond. The bid bond and surety's Power of Attorney must both carry the same date which is no earlier than three (3) days prior to the scheduled bid opening date.
 - 2. Checks will be returned to all except the three lowest bidders within three days after the opening of bids. The remaining checks will be returned promptly after the City and the selected bidder have executed the contract.
 - 3. If no award has been made within ninety (90) days after the date of the opening of bids, a bidder may demand that the security

- submitted be returned so long as said bidder has not been notified of the acceptance of his bid.
- 4. If the selected bidder refuses or fails to execute and deliver the contract and bonds (payment and/or performance) required within 10 days after receiving notice of the acceptance of his bid, the bid security shall forfeit to the City as liquidated damages for such failure or refusal.
- 5. A Bid Bond form can be found in the Appendices.
- (c) Equipment Submittals
 - 1. Each submission should be accompanied by a complete equipment submittal for the equipment bidder proposes to use for the project.
 - 2. Refer to project specification and drawings for submittal requirements.

B. Completeness of Submission

- (1) Vendors are responsible for examining and being familiar with all specifications, drawings, standard provisions, instructions, and terms and conditions of the solicitation and their responses.
- (2) The vendor must attach all required forms with each submission copy. Forms must be signed by a representative of the vendor authorized to bind the vendor contractually. The vendor must include a statement identifying any exceptions to this RFB or declare that there are no exceptions taken to the RFB.

C. Bid Response Date and Location

Bids must be received at the office of Purchasing Department by 2:00 p.m. (Central Time) on May 31, 2023.

Interested parties may submit their bids Via Delivery Services or Personal Delivery to:

City of Waco Purchasing Services Attn: Christopher Hanchard, Purchasing Agent 1415 North 4th Street Waco, Texas 76707

Interested parties may also submit their bids through U.S. Mail delivered to:

City of Waco Purchasing Services Attn: Christopher Hanchard, Purchasing Agent P.O. Box 2570 Waco, Texas 76702-2570

If using U.S. Mail, note that U.S. Mail is initially received at Waco City Hall and then delivered to the office of Purchasing Services by a City courier. That delivery may occur a day or more after being received at Waco City Hall. Allow additional time in advance of

the bid due date for U.S. Mail delivery. If the Purchasing Office has not received the bids by the stated deadline, the bid will be returned unopened.

All submittals shall be sent to the attention of the Purchasing Agent in a sealed envelope that is clearly marked on the outside as follows:

"RFB 2023-024, Mary Avenue Solid Waste Enclosure Improvements Project"
Bid Opening: 2:01 p.m. (Central Time) on May 31, 2023
via Zoom Video Conferencing. Please see Page 2

Vendors accept all risk of late delivery bids regardless of instance or fault. A bid received after the submission deadline will not be considered and will be returned unopened to the submitter. Vendors accept all risks of delivery.

The City will NOT accept a response submitted by facsimile transmission (fax) or by electronic mail (email).

All submissions and accompanying documentation will become the property of the City.

D. Modification to or Withdrawal of Submission

Submissions cannot be altered or amended after the submission deadline passes. Submissions may be modified prior to the deadline by providing a written notice to the Purchasing contact person at the address previously stated. To modify a submission prior to the submission deadline:

- (1) Submit a written notice of the modification WITHOUT revealing the bid price. The modification should provide the addition, subtraction, or other modifications so that the final prices or terms will not be revealed to the City until the sealed bid is opened.
- (2) The written modification may be submitted by electronic transmission (fax or email or personal delivery to Purchasing Agent identified earlier in this document. The written modification must be received by the City prior to the closing time.
- (3) If the modification is submitted through an electronic transmission (fax or email), the City must receive an original of the modification document signed by the bidder and submitted to a delivery company (UPS, FedEx, etc.) prior to the bid closing time. If the original of the modification was not submitted to a delivery company prior to the closing time or is not received within three (3) days after the closing time of the bid, consideration will not be given to the modifications provided in the electronic transmission.

A submission may also be withdrawn"by p'oviding the notice In person by a representative of the vendor who can provide proof of his authority to act for the vendor. The representative will be required to execute a receipt reflecting the submission is being withdrawn. If a submission is withdrawn before the submission deadline stated

herein, the vendor may submit a new sealed bid provided the new bid is received prior to the closing date and time deadline stated on the cover page and in the Schedule for the Solicitation. This provision does not change the common law right of a submitter to withdraw a submission due to a material mistake in the submission.

E. Submission Validity Period

A submission responding to this RFB signifies the vendor's agreement that the submission, and the content thereof, are **valid for ninety (90)** days following the submission deadline unless otherwise agreed to in writing by all parties. The submission may become part of the contract that is negotiated between the City and the successful vendor.

F. Vendor's Cost to Develop Submission

Costs for developing and assembling submissions in response to this solicitation are entirely the responsibility and obligation of the vendor and shall not be reimbursed in any manner by the City.

G. References

The submission shall include a list of 5 references, at least 3 of which have obtained services or materials from the vendor in the last 24 months.

H. Method of Award and Evaluation of Factors [x in box shows applicable]

(1)	For this solicitation, the City will award the contract to the:
	☐ Bidder who provides goods or services at the best value for the City.

(2) Lowest Responsible Bidder:

- (a) The contract will be awarded to the lowest responsible bidder based on the base bid plus any selected alternatives provided the amount does not exceed the funds then estimated by the City as available to finance the contract.
- (b) If the contract is bid with alternatives, the City reserves the right to select any combination of alternatives and will then compare all bids using the selected alternatives. If the amount of the bids exceeds the funds available to finance the contract, the City may (i) reject all bids or (ii) may award the contract based on the base bid with such deductions as produces a net total which is available within the available funds.

(3) Best Value:

- (a) In determining best value for the City, the City may consider:
 - 1. the purchase price;
 - 2. the reputation of the bidder and of the bidder's goods or services;

- 3. the quality of the bidder's goods or services;
- 4. the extent to which the goods or services meet the municipality's needs;
- 5. the bidder's past relationship with the municipality;
- 6. the impact on the ability of the municipality to comply with laws and rules relating to contracting with historically underutilized businesses and non-profit organizations employing persons with disabilities;
- 7. the total long-term cost to the municipality to acquire the bidder's good or services; and
- (b) Compliance with all bid requirements, delivery and needs of the City are considerations in evaluating bids. The City of Waco reserves the right to contact any offeror, at any time, to clarify, verify or request information with regard to any bid.
- (4) During the evaluation process, the City reserves the right, where it may serve the City's best interest, to request additional information or clarifications from bidders.

I. Contact Award and Execution

The final contract must be awarded and approved by the Waco City Council if the amount of the contract will exceed \$50,000.00. If the contract is for less than that amount, depending on the amount, the contract may be executed by the City Manager, an Assistant City Manager, department head or director.

Appendix A

- (1)
- Pricing Form(s)
 Sample Bid Bond Form (2)

Bid Proposal for Mary Avenue Solid Waste (1-03316) RFB 2023-024

Item	Description	Quantity	Unit	Unit Price	Total Amount
BASE	RID				
1.00	GENERAL CONDITIONS			i	
1.00	MOBILIZATION AND PROJECT INCIDENTALS	1	LS		
1.02	PEDESTRIAN AND VEHICULAR TRAFFIC	1	LS		_
1.02	CONTROL	'	LO		
2.00	2ND & MARY AVENUE				
2.01	DEMOLISH EXISTING CONCRETE, INCLUDING SAW-CUT, HAUL, AND DISPOSAL	570	SF		
2.02	REMOVE METAL PANELS AND SUPPORTS	1	LS		-
2.03	REMOVE BRICK COLUMNS AND WALLS	1	LS		
	CONCRETE PAVEMENT, INCLUDING DOWELS,				
2.04	DETECTABLE PADS, REINFORCING STEEL, SUBGRADE, AND JOINTS	570	SF		
2.05	DEMOLISH AND REPLACE CURB AND GUTTER	5	LF		
2.06	STEEL BOLLARD	2	EA		
	FURNISH AND INSTALL SCREEN WALL,				
2.07	COLUMNS, FOOTINGS, AND SURFACE REPLACEMENT.	20	LF		
	FURNISH AND INSTALL 12' WIDE CHAIN LINK				
2.08	GATES, POSTS, AND HARDWARE WITH	2	EA		
	SCREENING (COLOR TO BE APPROVED BY OWNER)				
	FURNISH AND INSTALL 6' WIDE CHAIN LINK				
2.09	GATE, POSTS, AND HARDWARE WITH SCREENING (COLOR TO BE APPROVED BY	1	EA		
	OWNER)				
	,				
3.00	3RD & MARY AVENUE				
3.01	DEMOLISH EXISTING CONCRETE, INCLUDING SAW-CUT, HAUL, AND DISPOSAL	300	SF		
3.02	REMOVE IRON FENCE, GATES, AND SUPPORTS	1	LS		
	REMOVE BRICK COLUMN AND STREET LIGHT,				
3.03	CAP AND CONNECT ELECTRIC AS REQUIRED TO MAINTAIN POWER TO OTHER FIXTURES	1	LS		
	CONCRETE PAVEMENT, INCLUDING DOWELS,				
3.04	DETECTABLE PADS, REINFORCING STEEL,	300	SF		
	SUBGRADE, AND JOINTS				
3.05	DEMOLISH AND REPLACE CURB AND GUTTER	10	LF		
3.06	STEEL BOLLARD	2	EA		
3.07	REMOVE WATER METER VAULT AND REPLACE WITH TRAFFIC RATED METER VAULT	2	EA		
	FURNISH AND INSTALL SCREEN WALL,				
3.08	COLUMNS, FOOTINGS, AND SURFACE	20	LF		
	REPLACEMENT.				
	FURNISH AND INSTALL 12' WIDE CHAIN LINK GATES, POSTS, AND HARDWARE WITH				
3.09	SCREENING (COLOR TO BE APPROVED BY	1	EA		
	OWNER)				
	Total Base Bid				
	Note: Sub-Contractor MWBE status required				
	THE FOLLOWING SUBCONTRACTORS FOR THIS WORK: Submitting Contractor, if usi it Minority, Women Owned Business Enterprise (MWBE) status for each. Use form on Page 70				
SUBCONTR	ACTOR TYPE OF WORK MWBE Y/N				
	FIRM NA				
	BY (SIGN TITLE:	NED):			
		<u> </u>			
	ADDRES	o:			

BID BOND

§

THE STATE OF TEXAS

COUNTY OF§	
KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, THAT	
, (hereinafter called the Principal), as	Principal,
and	
(hereinafter called the Surety), as Surety, are bound unto the City of Waco, Texa	as, a home
rule municipal corporation of McLennan County, Texas (hereinafter called O	bligee) in
the amount	DOLLARS
(\$), which is five percent (5%) of the bid, for the payr	nent
whereof said Principal and Surety bind themselves, and their heirs, administrato	rs,
executors, successors and assigns, jointly and severally, firmly by these presents	3.
WHEREAS, the Principal has submitted a Bid to enter into a certain wri	tten
Contract with Obligee for {enter description of contract below}	
which is scheduled to be opened on 20	

NOW, THEREFORE, THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION IS

SUCH, that if the said Principal shall faithfully, enter into such written Contract, then this obligation shall be void; otherwise to remain in full force and effect.

IT IS EXPRESSLY UNDERSTOOD AND AGREED that if said Principal should withdraw its Bid any time after such Bid is opened and before official rejection of such Bid or, if successful in securing the award thereof, said Principal should fail to enter into the Contract and furnish, if required, satisfactory Performance Bond and Payment Bond, the Obligee, in either of such events, shall be entitled and is hereby given the right to collect the full amount of this Bid Bond as liquidated damages.

The Surety, for value received, hereby stipulates and agrees that the obligation of said Surety and its bond shall be in no way impaired or affected by any extension of the time within which the Obligee may accept such Bid, and said Surety does hereby waive notice of any such extension.

PROVIDED, further that if any legal action be filed upon this Bond, venue shall lie

Bid Bond – Page 2

in McLennan County,	Texas.	
IN WITNESS	WHEREOF, the said l	Principal and Surety do sign and seal this
instrument this	day of	
ATTEST/WITNESS:		
Secretary (if co	orporation) / Witness	Name of Principal - Contractor
(if corporation Corporate Seal)		BY:signature Title:
		Address:
ATTEST:		
Surety Secretary (Surety Seal)	ry	Name of Surety BY: Attorney-in-Fact signature
Witness to Sur	•	Address: For Attorney in Fact

NOTE: Submit an original bid bond and a certified copy of the power of attorney along with full contact information for the Surety. Both the bid bond and the power of attorney should be dated for the same date which is no earlier than three (3) business days prior to the scheduled bid opening. [Count back from the day of the bid opening and do not count the bid opening day. Example: bid opening on Thursday, count back Wednesday, Tuesday, and Monday.] If the opening is delayed or rescheduled, Principal and/or Surety may be asked to provide proof that the bid bond executed is still valid. (11/03/2016)

APPENDIX B

Contract Requirements

- (1) City of Waco General Terms and Conditions
- (2) General Conditions for Construction Work
- (3) Insurance & Indemnification Requirements
- (4) Worker's Compensation
- (5) Wage Rates
- (6) Sales Tax Information
- (7) House Bill 1295 Information Sheet
- (8) HB 89 Israel Form
- (9) HB 89 Gun Form
- (10) HB 89 Energy Form
- (11) Protest Procedure
- (12) Sample Contract Form
- (13) Sample Payment and Performance Bond Requirements

General Waco Terms and Conditions

- (a) **Applicable Law and Venue.** This solicitation and any resulting contract will be governed and construed according to the laws of the State of Texas. The terms and conditions of the contract awarded pursuant to the solicitation are fully performable in McLennan County, Texas and venue for any dispute regarding contract shall be in McLennan County, Texas.
- (b) **Arbitration** / **Mediation.** The City of Waco will not agree to binding or mandatory arbitration or mediation.
- (c) Conflict of Interest. Vendor agrees to comply with the conflict of interest provisions of the Waco City Charter, Waco Code of Ordinances, and/or state law. Vendor agrees to maintain current, updated disclosure of information on file with the Purchasing Services Division throughout the term of the contract.
- (d) **Gratuities.** The City may, by written notice to the Vendor, cancel this contract without liability to the City, if it is determined by the City that gratuities have been offered to any officer or employee of the City with a view toward securing a contract, securing favorable treatment with respect to the awarding, amending, or the making of any determinations in respect to the performance of such a contract. In the event this contract is canceled by City as set forth in this paragraph, the City shall be entitled to recover from Vendor all additional costs incurred by City as a result of the cancellation.
- (e) **Unfunded Liability.** City's obligation is payable only and solely from funds available for the purpose of this purchase. Lack of funds shall render this contract null and void to the extent funds are not available and any delivered but unpaid for goods will be returned to Vendor by City. The City will not incur a debt or obligation to pay selected bidder any amounts the City does not have the current funds available to pay, unless the contract includes a provision for the City to appropriate funding for the debt or obligation.
- (f) **Advance Payments.** The City will not make advance payments to a selected firm or any third party pursuant to this solicitation or resulting contract.
- (g) **Gift of Public Property.** The City will not agree to any terms or conditions that cause the City to lend its credit or grant public money or anything of value to the selected firm.
- (h) **Procurement Laws.** The City will not agree to any terms or conditions that cause the City to violate any federal, Texas, or local procurement laws, including its own charter.
- (i) **Limitation of Liability.** The City of Waco will not agree to an artificial limitation of liability (e.g. liability limited to contract price or liability capped at an amount actually paid in previous 3 months, etc.) or an artificial statute of limitations (e.g. any lawsuit must be commenced within one year of the event).
- (j) Waiver. No claim or right arising out of a breach of the contract resulting from this solicitation can be discharged in whole or in part by a waiver or renunciation of the claim or right unless the waiver or renunciation is supported by consideration and is in writing signed by the aggrieved party.

- (k) **Right To Assurance.** Whenever one party to this contract in good faith has reason to question the other party's intent to perform, that party may request that the other party give written assurance of his intent to perform. In the event that a request is made and no assurance is given within five (5) days, the requesting party may treat this failure as an anticipatory repudiation of the contract.
- (l) **Attorney's fees; Legal Costs.** The City will not agree to pay the selected firm's attorney's fees or other legal costs under any circumstances.
- (m) **Advertising.** Vendor shall not advertise or publish, without City's prior consent, the fact that City has entered into this contract, except to the extent necessary to comply with proper requests for information from an authorized representative of the federal, state or local government.
- (n) Arrears In Taxes. Article VII. Taxation, Section 8, of the City of Waco Home Rule Charter states: The City shall be entitled to counterclaim and offset against any debt, claim, demand or account owed by the City to any person, firm or corporation who is in arrears to the City of Waco for taxes, in the amount of taxes so in arrears, and no assignment or transfer of such debt, claim, demand or account after the said taxes are due, shall affect the right of the City to offset the said taxes against the same.
- (o) Tax Certification; Offset of Other Debts Against City. Selected bidder hereby certifies that it is not delinquent in the payment of taxes owed to the City and will pay any taxes owed to the City so that such taxes will not become delinquent. If this certification is subsequently determined to be false, such false certification shall constitute grounds for termination of the contract awarded under this SOLICITATION, at the option of City. Furthermore, Selected bidder agrees the City is entitled to counterclaim and offset against any debt, claim, demand, or account owed by the City to the selected bidder, pursuant to the awarded contract, for any debt, claim, demand, or account owed to the City, including other than the taxes mentioned above. The City may withhold from payment under the awarded contract an amount equal to the total amount of debts, claims, accounts, or demands including taxes owed to the City by the selected bidder. The City may apply the amount withheld to the debts and taxes owed to the City by the selected bidder until said debts are paid in full. No assignment or transfer of such debt, claim, demand or account after the said taxes or debts are due shall affect the right of the City to offset the taxes and the debt against the same.
- (p) Independent Contractor. The selected bidder will be an independent contractor under the contract. Professional services provided by the selected bidder shall be by the employees or authorized subcontractors of the selected bidder and subject to supervision by the selected bidder, and not as officers, employees or agents of the City. Selected bidder will be required and agrees to comply with all state and federal employment laws as well as all other federal, state and local laws, rules and regulations affecting the performance of all obligations taken herein.
- (q) **No Joint Enterprise/Joint Venture.** It is not the intent of this solicitation or the contract to be awarded to create a joint enterprise or joint venture.
- (r) **Subcontracting Bid.** If subcontracting with another company or individual is proposed, that fact, along with providing the same information for the subcontractor that is required to be provided by the bidder under this solicitation, must be provided and clearly identified in the bid. Following the award of the contract, no additional subcontracting will be permitted without the express prior written consent of the City.

- (s) **Assignment-Delegation.** No right or interest in the contract shall be assigned or delegation of any obligation made by Vendor without the written permission of the City. Any attempted assignment or delegation by Vendor shall be wholly void and totally ineffective for all purposes unless made in conformity with this paragraph.
- (t) **Modifications:** This contract can be modified or rescinded only by a written instrument signed by both of the parties or their duly authorized agents.
- (u) Interpretation-Parol Evidence: This writing is intended by the parties as a final expression of their agreement and is intended also as a complete agreement for dealings between the parties and no usage of the trade shall be relevant to supplement or explain any term used in this agreement. Acceptance or acquiescence in a course of performance rendered under this agreement shall not be relevant to determine the meaning of this agreement even though the accepting or acquiescing party has knowledge of the performance and opportunity for objection.
- (v) **Equal Employment Opportunity:** Vendor agrees that during the performance of its contract it will:
 - 1. Treat all applicants and employees without discrimination as to race, color, religion, sex, national origin, marital status, age, or handicap.
 - 2. Identify itself as an "Equal Opportunity Employer" in all help wanted advertising or request. The Vendor shall be advised of any complaints filed with the City alleging that Vendor is not an Equal Opportunity Employer. The City reserves the right to consider its reports from its human relations administrator in response to such complaints in determining whether or not to terminate any portion of this contract for which purchase orders or authorities to deliver have not been included, however, the Vendor is specifically advised that no Equal Opportunity Employment complaint will be the basis for cancellation of this contract for which a purchase order has been issued or authority to deliver granted.
- (w) **Israel:** Vendor acknowledges that effective September 1, 2017, the City is required to comply with Section 2270.001 of the Texas Government Code, enacted by House Bill 89 (85th (R) Texas Legislature), which requires that a governmental entity may not enter into a contract with a company for goods or services unless the contract contains a written verification from the company that it does not boycott Israel and will not boycott Israel during the term of the contract. By executing this Agreement, Vendor verifies that it does not boycott Israel and will not boycott Israel during the term of this Agreement.

General Conditions for Construction Work

The "City of Waco Standard Specifications for Construction" (2013 Edition), hereinafter referred to as City Standard Specifications, is incorporated herein by reference for all intents and purposes. The General Provisions of the City Standard Specifications include provisions related to the administration of the contract. If a provision of the City Standard Specifications conflicts with a provision in this solicitation, the provision in this solicitation controls. If the applicable provision is still unclear, the City Manager for the City of Waco, or his designee, will determine which provisions, specification or standard controls and his determination shall be final.

The City Standard Specifications may be obtained by accessing the City of Waco website at www.waco-texas.com and going to Bid Opportunities – Engineering Services.

- (a) **Permits and Fees:** All permitting fees from the City will be waived on construction projects. The contractor will still need to apply for all applicable permits. However, there will be no cost associated with issuance of City permits.
- (b) Time of Completion and Liquidated Damages: Completing the work described in this solicitation in a timely manner is very important to the City of Waco. Submitter must agree to commence work on or before a date to be specified in a written "Notice to Proceed" of the City and to fully complete the project within the time stated in the contract documents. As it is impracticable and extremely difficult to fix the actual damages, if any, that may proximately result from a failure by Submitter to perform the service, should Submitter fail to complete the project within the calendar days specified in the contract, Submitter agrees to pay to City, or have withheld from monies due it, the amount stated in the contract documents as liquidated damages for each calendar day of delay or nonperformance. Any sums due and payable hereunder by the Submitter shall be payable, not as a penalty, but as liquidated damages representing an estimate of delay damages likely to be sustained by the City, estimated at the time of executing this Contract. Execution of a contract for this Project shall constitute agreement by the City and Submitter that said amount is the minimum value of the costs and actual damage caused by the failure of the Submitter to complete the Project within the allotted time. A sum due as liquidated damages may be deducted from payments due the Contractor if such delay occurs. Adjustments to the contract times can only be made as provided in the contract documents and any conditions or specifications referenced therein.

- (c) Conditions of Work: While the City is issuing a solicitation including specifications, each Submitter is still responsible for examining all of the issued documents, attending any prebid conference, making a site visit, and taking whatever steps are necessary to inform itself of the conditions relating to the project and the employment of labor thereon. Each Submitter must inform itself of the conditions relating to the project and the employment of labor thereon. Failure to do so will not relieve the Submitter awarded this contract of its obligation to furnish all material and labor necessary to carry out the provisions of the contract. Insofar as possible, the Selected Firm, in carrying out the Project, must employ such methods or means as will not cause any interruption of or interference with the work of any other contractor.
- (d) **Employment Conditions/Requirements:** Submitters shall pay particular attention to the required employment conditions that must be observed and the minimum wage rates to be paid. If federal or state funds are involved in paying for the work, there may be additional requirements that must be followed to comply with the terms of the federal or state funding.
- (e) Price Discrepancy. In the case of a discrepancy between the unit price and the extended total for a bid item, the unit price will prevail. The unit prices of bids that have been opened may not be changed for the purpose of correcting an error in the bid price.
- Simultaneously with his delivery of the executed contract, the Selected Firm shall furnish the required surety bonds as security for faithful performance of this contract (Performance Bond) and for the payment of all persons performing labor on the project under this contract and furnishing materials in connection with this contract (Payment Bond), as specified in the documents included herein. For public works contracts, state law requires a Performance Bond if the contract is for an amount in excess of \$100,000.00 and a Payment Bond if the contract is for an amount in excess of \$50,000.00. The surety on such bond or bonds shall be a duly authorized surety company satisfactory to the City. The surety who signs contract bonds must file with each bond a certified and effectively dated copy of their power of attorney.
- (g) Force Majeure: In the event performance by the Selected Firm of its obligations under this Agreement shall be interrupted or delayed by or as a consequence of a fire, flood, severe weather, or other act of God, war, insurrection, civil disturbance, or act of state, the Selected Firm shall be excused from such performance for the period of time such occurrence shall have lasted or such period as is reasonably necessary to rebuild or take other action necessary to resume performance. The period of time reasonably necessary to rebuild or take other action necessary to resume performance shall be as determined by the agreement of the parties, which agreement shall be negotiated and arrived at in good faith. The Selected Firm shall notify the Contact Person or Contract Administrator of any matter covered above, the occurrence of which interferes or threatens to interfere with the performance of any of its obligations under the bid. Upon such notice, the Selected Firm and the City shall consult and cooperate as to measures which may be taken to overcome the interference or as to alternative measures which may be undertaken by the parties with a view to the continued performance of the bid agreement.
- (h) **Right to Assurance:** Whenever one party to this contract in good faith has reason to question the other party's intent to perform, the questioning party may demand the other party give written assurance of its intent to perform. In the event that a demand is made, and no assurance is given within five (5) days, the demanding party may treat this failure as an anticipatory repudiation of the contract.

- (i) **Invoice Submittal Procedures:** If invoices are submitted or otherwise used pursuant to the bid awarded under this solicitation, the Selected Firm shall present invoices to the City in the following form and content:
 - 1. Each invoice must reference the City of Waco contract, agreement or Purchase Order number;
 - 2. Only one contract, agreement, or project shall be billed on a particular invoice;
 - 3. Only one invoice per every thirty (30) days per contract, agreement, or project may be submitted; and
 - 4. Each invoice must have a billing number, which reflects in sequence the number of invoices that have been submitted on the contract, agreement, or project.

The invoice requirements stated herein shall not be read to disallow or exclude other information that may be otherwise required or requested by the City. Such information required herein must be submitted only on an invoice and not in any other non-invoice form or document.

- (i) **Termination of Contract:** Except as provided elsewhere in the contract documents:
 - 1. The City may terminate the contract for cause for Selected Firm's failure to perform work, non-adherence to established federal, state and/or local laws, or a violation of any of the contract provisions. Upon written termination, the City may exclude the Selected Firm from the Project site and pursue any remedies available to the City.
 - 2. Upon ten (10) days written notice, City may terminate the contract for convenience, for any reason. In such case, the Selected Firm shall be paid, without duplication, for completed and acceptable work and expenses, including reasonable overhead and profit, and for other reasonable expenses directly attributable to the termination. In no case shall the Selected Firm be paid for anticipated profits or other consequential damages. Upon receipt of written notice, the Selected Firm shall have a duty to mitigate its termination costs and shall not incur additional costs unrelated to the costs directly related to either securing completed work or winding down the Project.
- (k) **Israel:** Vendor acknowledges that effective September 1, 2017, the City is required to comply with Section 2270.001 of the Texas Government Code, enacted by House Bill 89 (85th (R) Texas Legislature), which requires that a governmental entity may not enter into a contract with a company for goods or services unless the contract contains a written verification from the company that it does not boycott Israel and will not boycott Israel during the term of the contract. By executing this Agreement, Vendor verifies that it does not boycott Israel and will not boycott Israel during the term of this Agreement.

<u>City of Waco Insurance & Indemnification Requirements</u> Horizontal Construction (03/22/2019)

Insurance Requirements:

A contractor's financial integrity is of interest to the City. Therefore, subject to a contractor's right to maintain reasonable deductibles in such amounts as are approved by the City, a contractor shall obtain and maintain in full force and effect for the duration of the contract, and any extension hereof, at contractor's sole expense, insurance coverage written on an occurrence basis by companies authorized to do business in the State of Texas that are rated A- or better by A.M. Best Company and/or otherwise acceptable to the City in the following types and amounts:

Туре	Amount	
Workers' Compensation	Statutory	
Employer's Liability	\$1,000,000/\$1,000,000/\$1,000,000	
Commercial General Liability	\$1,000,000 per occurrence; \$2,000,000	
Including:	General Aggregate, or its equivalent in	
 Premises/Operations 	Umbrella or Excess Liability Coverage	
 Independent Contractors 		
 Products Liability/Completed Operations 		
 Personal & Advertising Injury 		
 Broad form property damage, to include 		
fire legal liability		
Business Automobile Liability	\$1,000,000 per occurrence or its equivalent	
a. Owned/leased vehicles	on a combined single limit (CSL basis).	
b. Non-owned vehicles		
c. Hired vehicles		

Term of Policy: With regard to any approved claims-made policy form, a contractor shall maintain and keep in force and effect said coverage during the term of this contract and for a period of seven (7) years following the expiration or completion of the contract with the City, either through an existing carrier or a carrier of comparable financial statute and reputation.

Modification of Insurance Requirement: The City reserves the right to review these insurance requirements during the effective period of the contract and any extension or renewal hereof and to modify insurance coverages and their limits when deemed necessary and prudent by City's Risk Manager or designee, based upon changes in statutory law, court decisions, or circumstances surrounding this contract. In no instance will the City allow a modification which results in the City incurring increased risk.

Proof of Insurance Required and When to Submit:

<u>Examination & Approval.</u> All insurance policies shall be subject to the examination and approval of the City for their adequacy as to form and content, form of protection, and financial status of insurance company.

When to Submit. Prior to the execution of the contract by the City of Waco and before commencement of any work under this contract, a contractor shall furnish original proof of insurance to the City's Risk Manager which is clearly labeled with the contract name and City department. The proof will include completed/current Certificate(s) of Insurance, endorsements, exclusions, and/or relevant extracts from the insurance policy, or copies of policies. Thereafter, new certificates, policy endorsements, exclusions, and/or relevant extracts from insurance policies, or policies shall be provided prior to the expiration date of any prior certificate, endorsement, or policy. No officer or employee other than the City's Risk Manager or designee shall have authority to waive this requirement.

Additional Insured. Except for Workers' Compensation, Employers' Liability, and Professional Liability Insurance, the City, its elected officials, officers, servants, agents, volunteers and employees shall be named as additional insureds. No officer or employee, other than the City Risk Manager or designee, shall have authority to waive this requirement.

Other-Insurance Endorsement -- All insurance policies are to contain or be endorsed to state that an "Other Insurance" clause shall not apply to the City where the City is an additional insured shown on the policy.

Agent Information. The certificate(s) or other proof of insurance must be completed by an agent authorized to bind the named underwriter(s) and their company to the coverage, limits, and termination provisions shown thereon, containing all required information referenced or indicated thereon. The original certificate(s) or form must be signed and include the agent information including the agent name, title and phone number. The proof of insurance shall be sent directly from the insurance agent to the City's Risk Management Office by U.S. Postal Service to City of Waco, ATTN: Risk Manager, P.O. Box 2570, Waco, Texas 76702-2570 or by delivery service to 1415 North 4th Street, Waco, Texas 76707. To send by email, please contact the Risk Management Office at 254-750-5730 to obtain the email address.

Precondition to Performance & Basis for Termination. The City shall have no duty to pay or perform under the contract until such certificate(s), policy endorsements, exclusions, and/or relevant extracts from the insurance policy have been delivered to and approved by the City's Risk Manager. The contractor understands that it is the contractor's sole responsibility to provide this necessary information to the City and that failure to timely comply with these insurance requirements shall be a cause for termination of a contract. If the City determines that it will deny payment, not perform, or terminate the contract because of the failure to provide certain information or documents, the City shall give the contractor notice of that determination and allow contractor fifteen (15) days to correct the deficiency.

<u>Waiver of Subrogation.</u> All liability policies will provide a waiver of subrogation in favor of the City.

Notice of Cancellation, Non-renewal, Material Change. The Contractor shall provide written notification to the City of the cancellation, non-renewal, or material change of any insurance

required herein. The Contractor shall provide such written notice within five (5) business days of the date the Contractor is first aware of the cancellation, non-renewal, or material change, or is first aware that the cancellation, non-renewal, or material change is threatened or otherwise may occur, whichever comes first. Contractor shall provide the City with a replacement certificate(s) of insurance, policy endorsements, exclusions, and/or relevant extracts from the insurance policy either before the cancellation, non-renewal, or material change is effective, if it knew in advance of such, or within ten (10) business days of first learning of the cancellation, non-renewal, or change if it did not learn of that such action in advance.

INDEMNIFICATION.

A CONTRACTOR EXECUTING A CONTRACT WITH THE CITY AGREES TO ASSUME FULL RESPONSIBILITY AND LIABILITY FOR THE SERVICES RENDERED PURSUANT TO THE CONTRACT AND AGREES TO INDEMNIFY, PROTECT, DEFEND, AND HOLD HARMLESS THE CITY, ITS EMPLOYEES, AGENTS, AND SERVANTS, OF AND FROM ALL CLAIMS, DEMANDS, AND CAUSES OF ACTIONS OF EVERY KIND AND CHARACTER, INCLUDING THE COST OF DEFENSE THEREOF, FOR ANY INJURY TO, INCLUDING DEATH OF, PERSONS AND ANY LOSSES FOR DAMAGES TO PROPERTY CAUSED BY OR ALLEGED TO BE CAUSED, ARISING OUT OF, OR ALLEGED TO ARISE OUT OF, EITHER DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY, OR IN CONNECTION WITH, THE SERVICES TO BE RENDERED HEREUNDER, WHETHER OR NOT SAID CLAIMS, DEMANDS, CAUSES OF ACTIONS ARE CAUSED BY CONCURRENT NEGLIGENCE OF THE CITY AND A PARTY TO THIS AGREEMENT, OR WHETHER IT WAS CAUSED BY CONCURRENT NEGLIGENCE OF THE CITY AND SOME OTHER THIRD PARTY.

Employee Litigation: In any and all claims against any party indemnified hereunder by any employee (or the survivor or personal representative of such employee) of the contractor, any subcontractor, any supplier, or any individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the work, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, the indemnification obligation herein shall not be limited in any way by any limitation on the amount or type of damages, compensation, or benefits payable by or for contractor or any such subcontractor, supplier, or other individual or entity under workers' compensation or other employee benefit acts.

Workers' Compensation Coverage Information

The City of Waco, a State of Texas Governmental Entity and Municipality, is required to comply with the Texas Labor Code. Specifically **Texas Labor Code** – **Section**

406.96 directs Contractors who enter into a building or construction Contract with a Municipality to certify in writing that (1) the **contractor** provides workers' compensation insurance coverage for each employee of the contractor employed on public projects, and (2) the contractor receive a certificate from each **subcontractor** showing that every employee of the subcontractor is covered by workers' compensation insurance. Texas Labor Code – Section 406.096 states:

Sec. 406.096. REQUIRED COVERAGE FOR CERTAIN BUILDING OR CONSTRUCTION CONTRACTORS.

- (a) A governmental entity that enters into a building or construction contract shall require the contractor to certify in writing that the contractor provides workers' compensation insurance coverage for each employee of the contractor employed on the public project.
- (b) Each subcontractor on the public project shall provide such a certificate relating to coverage of the subcontractor's employees to the general contractor, who shall provide the subcontractor's certificate to the governmental entity.
- (c) A contractor who has a contract that requires workers' compensation insurance coverage may provide the coverage through a group plan or other method satisfactory to the governing body of the governmental entity.
- (d) The employment of a maintenance employee by an employer who is not engaging in building or construction as the employer's primary business does not constitute engaging in building or construction.
 - (e) In this section:
 - (1) "Building or construction" includes:
- (A) erecting or preparing to erect a structure, including a building, bridge, roadway, public utility facility, or related appurtenance;
 - (B) remodeling, extending, repairing, or demolishing a structure; or
- (C) otherwise improving real property or an appurtenance to real property through similar activities.
- (2) "Governmental entity" means this state or a political subdivision of this state. The term includes a municipality.

Acts 1993, 73rd Leg., ch. 269, Sec. 1, eff. Sept. 1, 1993.

28 Texas Administrative Code Section 110.110(c)(7) follows:

Texas Administrative Code Title 28 Section 110.110(c)(7) requires the following language to be contained in building and construction bid specifications and contracts:

Workers' Compensation Insurance Coverage

A. Definitions:

Certificate of coverage ("certificate")- A copy of a certificate of insurance, a certificate of authority to self-insure issued by the commission, or a coverage agreement (TWCC-81, TWCC-82, TWCC-83, or TWCC-84), showing statutory workers' compensation insurance coverage for the person's or entity's employees providing services on a project, for the duration of the project.

Duration of the project - includes the time from the beginning of the work on the project until the contractor's/person's work on the project has been completed and accepted by the governmental entity.

Persons providing services on the project ("subcontractor" in §406.096) - includes all persons or entities performing all or part of the services the contractor has undertaken to perform on the project, regardless of whether that person contracted directly with the contractor and regardless of whether that person has employees. This includes, without limitation, independent contractors, subcontractors, leasing companies, motor carriers, owner-operators, employees of any such entity, or employees of any entity which furnishes persons to provide services on the project. "Services" include, without limitation, providing, hauling, or delivering equipment or materials, or providing labor, transportation, or other service related to a project. "Services" does not include activities unrelated to the project, such as food/beverage vendors, office supply deliveries, and delivery of portable toilets.

- B. The contractor shall provide coverage, based on proper reporting of classification codes and payroll amounts and filing of any coverage agreements, which meets the statutory requirements of Texas Labor Code, Section 401.011(44) for all employees of the contractor providing services on the project, for the duration of the project.
- C. The Contractor must provide a certificate of coverage to the governmental entity prior to being awarded the contract.
- D. If the coverage period shown on the contractor's current certificate of coverage ends during the duration of the project, the contractor must, prior to the end of the coverage period, file a new certificate of coverage with the governmental entity showing that coverage has been extended.
- E. The contractor shall obtain from each person providing services on a project, and provide to the governmental entity:
- (1) a certificate of coverage, prior to that person beginning work on the project, so the governmental entity will have on file certificates of coverage showing coverage for all persons providing services on the project; and
- (2) no later than seven days after receipt by the contractor, a new certificate of coverage showing extension of coverage, if the coverage period shown on the current certificate of coverage ends during the duration of the project.
- F. The contractor shall retain all required certificates of coverage for the duration of the project and for one year thereafter.
- G. The contractor shall notify the governmental entity in writing by certified mail or personal delivery, within 10 days after the contractor knew or should have known, of any change that materially affects the provision of coverage of any person providing services on the project.

 $\label{eq:localization} J~0~Vj~g"eqpvtcevqt"uj~cm'r~quv'qp"gcej~"r~tqlgev'ukg"c"pqvkeg."kp"vj~g"vgzv."hqto~"cpf~"o~cppgt"r~tguetkdgf~"d{~"vj~g~Vgzcu"Y~qtmgtu)"Eqo~r~gpucvkqp"Eqo~o~kuukqp."kphqto~kpi~"cm'r~gtuqpu"r~tqxkf~kpi~"ugtxkegu"qp"vj~g"r~tqlgev'vj~cv~vj~g{~"ctg"tgs~wktgf~"vq"dg"eqxgtgf~."cpf~"uvcvkpi~"j~qy~"c"r~gtuqp"o~c{~"xgtkh{~"eqxgtci~g"cpf~"tgr~qtv'ircem'qh'"eqxgtci~g0~}}$

10 Vj g"eqpvtcevqt"uj cm'eqpvtcewcm{ "tgs wktg"gcej "r gtuqp"y kj "y j qo "kv'eqpvtcevu"vq"r tqxkf g"ugtxkegu"qp"c r tqlgev."vq<

*\$\frac{\frac{1}{2}} \frac{1}{2} \frac{1}{

*4Ár tqxkf g"vq"yj g"eqpvtcevqt."r tkqt"vq"yj cv'r gtuqp"dgi kppkpi "y qtm'qp"yj g"r tqlgev."c"egtvkhecvg"qh eqxgtci g'uj qy kpi ''yj cv'eqxgtci g'ku'dgkpi 'r tqxkf gf 'hqt"cm'go r nq { ggu'qh'yj g'r gtuqp'r tqxkf kpi ''ugtxkegu'qp''yj g'' r tqlgev.''hqt''yj g'f wtcvkqp''qh'yj g'r tqlgev="

*5 Ár tqxkf g"vj g"eqpvtcevqt."r tkqt"vq"vj g"gpf "qh"vj g"eqxgtci g"r gtkqf ."c"pgy "egt \hkecvg"qh"eqxgtci g uj qy kpi "gzvgpukqp"qh"eqxgtci g."kh"vj g"eqxgtci g"r gtkqf "uj qy p"qp"vj g"ewttgpv'egt \hkecvg"qh"eqxgtci g"gpf u" f wtkpi "vj g"f wtcvkqp"qh"vj g"r tqlgev="

*6Áqdvckp'htqo "gcej "qvj gt"r gtuqp"y ky "y j qo "kv'eqpvtcevu."cpf "r tqxkf g"vq"vj g'eqpvtcevqt<

*c+c'egt \hecvg'qh'eqxgtci g.'r tkqt'\q'\j g'q\j gt'r gtuqp'dgi kppkpi 'y qtm'qp'\j g'r tqlgev=cpf

 $^*d+c"pgy "egt Whecvg"qh'eqxgtci g"uj qy kpi "gzvgpukqp"qh'eqxgtci g."r tkqt"vq"vj g"gpf "qh"vj g eqxgtci g'r gtkqf .'kh'vj g'eqxgtci g'r gtkqf "uj qy p"qp"vj g'ewttgpv'egt Whecvg"qh'eqxgtci g'gpf u'f wtkpi "vj g" f wtcvkqp"qh'vj g'r tqlgev="$

*\(\frac{A}{t}\) tgvc\(\rho\) "cm'tgs w\(\text{tgf}\) "egt \(\text{klhecvgu}\) "qh'eqxgtci g'\) qp''h\(\text{kg}\) "h\(\text{tg'}\) qh'\(\text{y}\) g''f \(\text{tcvkqp''qh'\'y}\) g''r tqlgev'cpf 'h\(\text{tg'}\) "qpg''\{\\ gct \\ \text{y}\) gtgch\(\text{vgt}\)="

%Apqvkh("y g"i qxgtpo gpvcn'gpvkx("kp"y tkklpi "d{"egtvkhkgf"o ckn'qt"r gtuqpcn'lf gnkxgt{."y ky kp '32'f c{u chvgt"y g'r gtuqp"hpgy "qt"hj qwrf 'j cxg'hpqy p."qh'cp{"ej cpi g"y cv'o cvgtkcm("chhgewi'y g'r tqxkukqp"qh'eqxgtci g" qh'cp{"r gtuqp"r tqxkl kpi "ugtxkegu"qp"y g"r tqlgev="cpf"

*9-Áeqpvtcewcm('tgs wktg''gcej 'r gtuqp''y ky 'y j qo 'kv'eqpvtcew.''\q'r gthqto 'cu'tgs wktgf 'd{'r ctci tcr j u *3+/'*9+.''y ky ''y g'egtvkhecvgu''qh'eqxgtci g'\q'dg'r tqxkf gf '\q'\y gr gtuqp'hqt'y j qo ''y g{'ctg'r tqxkf kpi ''ugtxkegu0

IOD{ "uki pkpi "y ku"eqpvtcev'qt"r tqxkf kpi "qt"ecwukpi "vq"dg"r tqxkf gf "c"egtvkhecvg"qh"eqxgtci g."y g"eqpvtcevqt"ku tgr tgugpvkpi "vq"y g"i qxgtpo gpvcn'gpvkv{ "yi cv"cm"go r mq ggu"qh"y g"eqpvtcevqt"y j q"y km"r tqxkf g"ugtxkegu" qp y g"r tqlgev"y km"dg"eqxgtgf "d{ "y qtmgtu)"eqo r gpucvkqp"eqxgtci g"hqt"y g"f vtcvkqp"qh"y g"r tqlgev."y cv"y g eqxgtci g"y km"dg"dcugf "qp"r tqr gt"tgr qtvkpi "qh"encuukhecvkqp"eqf gu"cpf "r c{ tqm"co qwpvu. "cpf "yi cv"cm"eqxgtci g ci tggo gpvu"y km"dg"hkrgf "y kyi "yi g"cr r tqr tkcvg"kpuwtcpeg"ecttkgt "qt."kp"yi g"ecug"qh"c"ugrh/kpuwtgf. "y kyi "yi g eqo o kuukqp)u"F kxkukqp"qh"Ugrh/Kpuwtcpeg"T gi wrcvkqpORtqxkf kpi "hcnug"qt"o kurgcf kpi "kphqto cvkqp"o c{ "uwdlgev yi g"eqpvtcevqt"vq"cf o kpkutcvkxg"r gpcnkgu. "etko kpcn"r gpcnkgu. "ekxkl"r gpcnkgu. "qt"qyi gt "ekxkl"cevkqpu0

MOVj g'eqpvtcevqt)u'hckwtg'vq'eqo r n{ 'y kj 'cp{ 'qh'y gug'r tqxkukqpu'ku'c''dtgcej 'qh'eqpvtcev'd{ 'y g'eqpvtcevqt y j kej "gpvkugu"y g''i qxgtpo gpvcn'gpvkv{ "vq"f genctg"y g''eqpvtcev'xqkf "kh''y g''eqpvtcevqt"f qgu"pqv'tgo gf { "y g dtgcej 'y kj kp'\yp'f c{ u'chygt'tgegkr v'qh'pqvkeg'qh'dtgcej 'htqo 'y g''i qxgtpo gpvcn'gpvkv{0

Prevailing Wage Rates Information

Texas Government Code Chapter 2258 requires a worker employed by a contractor or subcontractor in the execution of a contract for the public work by or on behalf of political subdivision of the state to be paid a prevailing wage rate.

<u>Definition of "public work."</u> A public work to which this provision applies includes but is not limited to construction of a building, highway, road, excavation, and repair work or other project development or improvement, paid for in whole or in part from public funds, without regard to whether the work is done under public supervision or direction. It does not apply to work done directly by a public utility company under an order of a public authority. Whether this Project is a public work shall be determined by the City, and such determination shall be provided in writing to the Contractor before the opening of bids.

<u>Worker wage rate</u>. Contractor agrees, covenants, and guarantees that it and its subcontractor(s) constructing this Project, if a public work, shall pay their workers, other than maintenance workers, employed on this Project:

- 1. not less than the general prevailing rate of per diem wages for work of a similar character performed within the geographical limits of the City; and
- 2. not less than the general prevailing rate of per diem wages for legal holiday and overtime work.

"Worker employed on a public work" defined. A worker is employed on a public work for the purposes of this provision if the worker, including a laborer or mechanic, is employed by a contractor or subcontractor in the execution of a contract for a public work with the City, or any officer of the City, or the City Council of the City of Waco.

<u>Determination of prevailing wage rate</u>. The City Council of the City of Waco shall determine the general prevailing rate of per diem wages to be paid for each craft or type of worker needed to construct the Project by:

- 1. conducting a survey of the wages received by classes of workers employed on public works of a character similar to the contract work in the geographical limits of the City in which this public work is to be performed; or
- 2. using the prevailing wage rate as determined by the United States Department of Labor in accordance with the avis acon Act (40 U.S.C. Section 276a et seq.) if the survey used to determine that rate was conducted it in a t ree ear perio prece in t e date the City Council of the City of Waco issues invitations for bids for this public work.

<u>Sum certain of prevailing wage rate</u>. The City Council shall determine the general prevailing rate of per diem wages as a sum certain, expressed in dollars and cents.

Wage rates incorporated in agreement and in invitation to bid. The prevailing wage rate to be paid for each craft or type of worker needed to construct the public work shall be specified in the invitation to bid for this Project and is incorporated by reference herein.

Fgvgto kpcvkqp"hkpcr0Vj g"Ekv("Eqwpeknøu"f gvgto kpcvkqp"qh"vj g"i gpgtcn"r tgxckrkpi "tcvg"qh"r gt "f kgo "y ci gu" ku"hkpcr0'

O ckpvgpcpeg"qh"y ci g"tgeqtf 0Eqpvtcevqt"ci tggu."eqxgpcpvu."cpf "i wctcpvggu"yj cv'kv'cpf 'kuu" uwdeqpvtcevqt*u+"uj cm'mggr "c"tgeqtf 'uj qy kpi <"

- 1. yj g" pco g" cpf " qeewrcvkqp" qh" gcej " y qtmgt" go r m{gf " d{" yj g" eqpvtcevqt*u+" cpf uwdeqpvtcevqt*u+"kp"yj g"eqpvvtwevkqp"qh'yj ku'r wdrke"y qtm="cpf
- 2. y g"cewcn'r gt 'f kgo 'y ci gu'r ckf '\q"gcej "y qtngt0

Kour gevlap "qh'y ci g'tgeqtf O'Vj g'tgeqtf "uj cm'dg"qr gp "cv'cm'tgcuqpcdrg"j qwtu'\q'kpur gevlap "d{ "vj g" qhhlegtu"cpf "ci gpvu"qh'yj g'Ekv{O'

Re{o gpv'i tgevgt''yi cp''r tgxckrkpi ''tevg''pqv'r tqj kdkgf 0'Vj ku''r tqxkukqp''f qgu''pqv'r tqj kdkv'' yj g''r c{o gpv''q''c'' y qtngt''go r m{gf ''qp''c'r wdrke'y qtni'cp''co qwpv'i tgevgt''yj cp''yj g'i gpgteni'r tgxckrkpi 'tevg'qhi'r gt''f kgo 'y ci gu0'

Tgrkcpeg'qp'egt \hkecvg'qh'iwdeqp\tcevqt\0Vj g'eqp\tcevqt'cy ctf gf '\dagga ku'dkf 'ku'gp\kugf '\q'tgn\('qp'c'egt\khecvg'' d\'c'uwdeqp\tcevqt''tgi ctf kpi ''\dagga gp\'qh'cm'uwo u'f \wg'\dagga qug''y qtmkpi ''hqt''\dagga g'uwdeqp\tcevqt'\wp\kn'\dagga g' eqp\tct\(''\dagga cu'd\dagga g'' \dagga gy''\dagga k\dagga g'' \dagga g''

Fww("qh"Ekx("vq"j gct"eqo r rckpvu"cpf "y kxj j qnf"r c {o gpv0Vj g"Ekx("Eqwpekn"uj cmc"

- vcng"eqi pk cpeg"qh"eqo r nckpvu"qh"cm'xkqncvkqpu"qh"yi ku"r tqxkukqp"eqo o kwgf "kp"yi g"gzgewkqp" qh
 yi g"eqpuvtwevkqp"qh"yi ku"r wdrke"y qtn="cpf"
- 2. y ký j qrf "o qpg{ "hqthgkgf "qt"tgs wktgf "vq"dg"y ký j grf "wpf gt"ý ku"r tqxkukqp"htqo "ý g" r c{o gpvu"vq y g"eqpvtcevqt*u+"wpf gt"ý g"dkf "eqpvtcev."gzegr v"ý cv"ý g"Ekx{ "o c{ "pqv"y ký j qrf "o qpg{ "htqo "qý gt y cp"ý g"hkpcn"r c{o gpv"y ký qww"c"f gvgto kpcvkqp"d{ "ý g"Ekx{ "Eqwpekt"ý cv"ý gtg"ku"i qqf "ecwug"vq dgrkgxg"ý cv"ý g"eqpvtcevqt"j cu"xkqrcvgf "ý ku"r tqxkukqp0

Eqornokpv=kpkkcnlf gvgto kpcvkqp0Vj g'Ekv{ "Eqwpeknluj cmleqorn{" y kij "Ugevkqpu'447: @45" cpf '447: @78." I qxgtpo gpv'Eqf g. 'kp'' y g'kpkkcnlf gvgto kpcvkqp"qhlc'eqornokpv'r tgugpvgf "r wtuvcpv'vq" y ku'r tqxkukqp0'

Hqt''y g'r wtr qugu''qh''y ku''Rtqlgev.''y g'i gpgtcn'r tgxckkpi 'tcvg''qh'r gt'f kgo ''y ci gu''ctg''y g'y ci g''y g'tcvgu''ugv'' hqty ''qp''y g'hqmqy kpi 'r ci g*u+0'

"General Decision Number: TX20230260 01/06/2023

Superseded General Decision Number: TX20220260

State: Texas

Construction Type: Building

County: McLennan County in Texas.

BUILDING CONSTRUCTION PROJECTS (does not include single family homes or apartments up to and including 4 stories).

Note: Contracts subject to the Davis-Bacon Act are generally required to pay at least the applicable minimum wage rate required under Executive Order 14026 or Executive Order 13658. Please note that these Executive Orders apply to covered contracts entered into by the federal government that are subject to the Davis-Bacon Act itself, but do not apply to contracts subject only to the Davis-Bacon Related Acts, including those set forth at 29 CFR 5.1(a)(2)-(60).

If the contract is entered into on or after January 30, 2022, or the contract is renewed or extended (e.g., an |. The contractor must pay option is exercised) on or after January 30, 2022:

- Executive Order 14026 generally applies to the contract.
- all covered workers at least \$16.20 per hour (or the applicable wage rate listed on this wage determination, if it is higher) for all hours spent performing on the contract in 2023.

If the contract was awarded on . Executive Order 13658 or between January 1, 2015 and January 29, 2022, and the contract is not renewed or extended on or after January 30, 2022:

- generally applies to the contract.
- The contractor must pay all covered workers at least \$12.15 per hour (or the applicable wage rate listed on this wage determination, if it is higher) for all hours spent performing on that contract in 2023.

The applicable Executive Order minimum wage rate will be

adjusted annually. If this contract is covered by one of the Executive Orders and a classification considered necessary for performance of work on the contract does not appear on this wage determination, the contractor must still submit a conformance request.

Additional information on contractor requirements and worker protections under the Executive Orders is available at http://www.dol.gov/whd/govcontracts.

Modification Number

Publication Date 01/06/2023

BOIL0074-003 01/01/2021

	Rates	Fringes
BOILERMAKER	\$ 29.47	24.10
ELEC0072-002 06/01/2022		
	Rates	Fringes
ELECTRICIAN	\$ 29.05	3%+8.83
ENGI0178-005 06/01/2020		
	Rates	Fringes
POWER EQUIPMENT OPERATOR (1) Tower Crane (2) Cranes with Pile Driving or Caisson Attachment and Hydraulic	\$ 32.85	13.10
Crane 60 tons and above (3) Hydraulic cranes 59	\$ 28.75	10.60
Tons and under	\$ 32.35	13.10
IRON0084-011 06/01/2022		
	Rates	Fringes
IRONWORKER, ORNAMENTAL	\$ 26.76	7.88
PLUM0286-011 06/06/2022		
	Rates	Fringes

PIPEFITTER (Excludes HVAC

Pipe Installation)		15.37		
PLUM0529-002 10/01/2022				
	Rates	Fringes		
Plumber	\$ 31.00	11.84		
SUTX2014-036 07/21/2014				
	Rates	Fringes		
BRICKLAYER	\$ 18.00	0.00		
CARPENTER, Excludes Drywall Hanging, and Metal Stud Installation	d 14 76 **	0.00		
		0.00		
CEMENT MASON/CONCRETE FINISHER	.\$ 13.13 **	0.00		
DRYWALL HANGER AND METAL STUD INSTALLER	\$ 14.27 **	0.00		
GLAZIER	\$ 20.00	0.00		
HVAC MECHANIC (Installation of HVAC Unit Only)	\$ 15.00 **	1.56		
<pre>INSULATOR - MECHANICAL (Duct, Pipe & Mechanical System Insulation)</pre>	.\$ 19.77	7.13		
IRONWORKER, REINFORCING		0.00		
IRONWORKER, STRUCTURAL		5.15		
		0.00		
LABORER: Mason Tender - Brick	.\$ 8.00 **	0.00		
LABORER: Mason Tender - Cement/Concrete	.\$ 9.93 **	0.00		
LABORER: Pipelayer	\$ 12.49 **	2.13		
LABORER: Roof Tearoff	.\$ 11.28 **	0.00		
OPERATOR: Backhoe/Excavator/Trackhoe	.\$ 13.59 **	1.60		

	Bobcat/Skid Loader\$ 13.93 **	0.00
OPERATOR:	Bulldozer \$ 18.29	1.31
OPERATOR:	Drill\$ 16.22	0.34
OPERATOR:	Forklift	0.00
OPERATOR:	Grader/Blade 14.34 **	1.68
OPERATOR:	Loader \$ 14.01 **	0.44
OPERATOR:	Mechanic \$ 17.52	3.33
OPERATOR: Aggregate,	Paver (Asphalt, and Concrete)\$ 16.03 **	0.00
OPERATOR:	Roller \$ 13.11 **	0.00
	rush, Roller, and \$ 13.00 **	0.00
ROOFER	\$ 13.75 **	0.00
	_ WORKER (HVAC Duct on Only)\$ 19.00	5.73
	_ WORKER, Excludes Installation\$ 14.62 **	0.00
TILE FINISH	HER\$ 11.22 **	0.00
TILE SETTER	R\$ 14.74 **	0.00
TRUCK DRIVE	ER: Dump Truck\$ 12.24 **	1.62
TRUCK DRIVE	ER: Flatbed Truck\$ 19.65	8.57
	ER: Semi-Trailer \$ 12.50 **	0.00
TRUCK DRIVE	ER: Water Truck\$ 12.00 **	4.11

WELDERS - Receive rate prescribed for craft performing operation to which welding is incidental.

** Workers in this classification may be entitled to a higher minimum wage under Executive Order 14026 (\$16.20) or 13658 (\$12.15). Please see the Note at the top of the wage determination for more information.

Note: Executive Order (EO) 13706, Establishing Paid Sick Leave for Federal Contractors applies to all contracts subject to the Davis-Bacon Act for which the contract is awarded (and any solicitation was issued) on or after January 1, 2017. If this contract is covered by the EO, the contractor must provide employees with 1 hour of paid sick leave for every 30 hours they work, up to 56 hours of paid sick leave each year. Employees must be permitted to use paid sick leave for their own illness, injury or other health-related needs, including preventive care; to assist a family member (or person who is like family to the employee) who is ill, injured, or has other health-related needs, including preventive care; or for reasons resulting from, or to assist a family member (or person who is like family to the employee) who is a victim of, domestic violence, sexual assault, or stalking. Additional information on contractor requirements and worker protections under the EO is available at

https://www.dol.gov/agencies/whd/government-contracts.

Unlisted classifications needed for work not included within the scope of the classifications listed may be added after award only as provided in the labor standards contract clauses (29CFR 5.5 (a) (1) (ii)).

The body of each wage determination lists the classification and wage rates that have been found to be prevailing for the cited type(s) of construction in the area covered by the wage determination. The classifications are listed in alphabetical order of ""identifiers"" that indicate whether the particular rate is a union rate (current union negotiated rate for local), a survey rate (weighted average rate) or a union average rate (weighted union average rate).

Union Rate Identifiers

A four letter classification abbreviation identifier enclosed in dotted lines beginning with characters other than ""SU"" or ""UAVG"" denotes that the union classification and rate were prevailing for that classification in the survey. Example: PLUM0198-005 07/01/2014. PLUM is an abbreviation identifier of the union which prevailed in the survey for this

classification, which in this example would be Plumbers. 0198 indicates the local union number or district council number where applicable, i.e., Plumbers Local 0198. The next number, 005 in the example, is an internal number used in processing the wage determination. 07/01/2014 is the effective date of the most current negotiated rate, which in this example is July 1, 2014.

Union prevailing wage rates are updated to reflect all rate changes in the collective bargaining agreement (CBA) governing this classification and rate.

Survey Rate Identifiers

Classifications listed under the ""SU"" identifier indicate that no one rate prevailed for this classification in the survey and the published rate is derived by computing a weighted average rate based on all the rates reported in the survey for that classification. As this weighted average rate includes all rates reported in the survey, it may include both union and non-union rates. Example: SULA2012-007 5/13/2014. SU indicates the rates are survey rates based on a weighted average calculation of rates and are not majority rates. LA indicates the State of Louisiana. 2012 is the year of survey on which these classifications and rates are based. The next number, 007 in the example, is an internal number used in producing the wage determination. 5/13/2014 indicates the survey completion date for the classifications and rates under that identifier.

Survey wage rates are not updated and remain in effect until a new survey is conducted.

Union Average Rate Identifiers

Classification(s) listed under the UAVG identifier indicate that no single majority rate prevailed for those classifications; however, 100% of the data reported for the classifications was union data. EXAMPLE: UAVG-OH-0010 08/29/2014. UAVG indicates that the rate is a weighted union average rate. OH indicates the state. The next number, 0010 in the example, is an internal number used in producing the wage determination. 08/29/2014 indicates the survey completion date for the classifications and rates under that identifier.

A UAVG rate will be updated once a year, usually in January of each year, to reflect a weighted average of the current negotiated/CBA rate of the union locals from which the rate is based.

.....

WAGE DETERMINATION APPEALS PROCESS

- 1.) Has there been an initial decision in the matter? This can be:
- * an existing published wage determination
- * a survey underlying a wage determination
- * a Wage and Hour Division letter setting forth a position on a wage determination matter
- * a conformance (additional classification and rate) ruling

On survey related matters, initial contact, including requests for summaries of surveys, should be with the Wage and Hour National Office because National Office has responsibility for the Davis-Bacon survey program. If the response from this initial contact is not satisfactory, then the process described in 2.) and 3.) should be followed.

With regard to any other matter not yet ripe for the formal process described here, initial contact should be with the Branch of Construction Wage Determinations. Write to:

Branch of Construction Wage Determinations Wage and Hour Division U.S. Department of Labor 200 Constitution Avenue, N.W. Washington, DC 20210

2.) If the answer to the question in 1.) is yes, then an interested party (those affected by the action) can request review and reconsideration from the Wage and Hour Administrator (See 29 CFR Part 1.8 and 29 CFR Part 7). Write to:

Wage and Hour Administrator U.S. Department of Labor 200 Constitution Avenue, N.W. Washington, DC 20210

The request should be accompanied by a full statement of the interested party's position and by any information (wage payment data, project description, area practice material, etc.) that the requestor considers relevant to the issue.

3.) If the decision of the Administrator is not favorable, an interested party may appeal directly to the Administrative Review Board (formerly the Wage Appeals Board). Write to:

Administrative Review Board U.S. Department of Labor 200 Constitution Avenue, N.W. Washington, DC 20210

4.)	All	deci	sions	by	the	Admi	nistrati	ive	Review	Board	are	fina	1.
===:	====								.=====				===

END OF GENERAL DECISION

TEXAS SALES TAX EXEMPTION INFORMATION

This information is being provided to assist contractors and is therefore general in nature. It is not a substitute for advice from the contractor's attorney or accountant.

Under the Texas Tax Code Section 151.309, the City of Waco is exempt the payment of sales tax. In addition, when the City contracts with a third party to make certain improvements to real property, purchases of materials/consumable items that are physically incorporated into that real property may also exempt from state and local sales tax. Items qualifying for this exemption must be used up entirely on a job for the City of Waco.

To claim this exemption, a contractor who has a Texas Taxpayer Number (the number on their Texas Sales and Use Tax Permit number) can complete the Texas Sales and Use Tax Resale Certificate (front side of Form 01-339) and provide it to the vendor from whom the contractor is purchasing materials and supplies for use under a contract with the City of Waco. The form is available on the Texas Comptroller website at:

http://www.window.state.tx.us/taxinfo/taxforms/01-forms.html

Of

http://www.window.state.tx.us/taxinfo/taxforms/01-339.pdf

A copy of a blank form has been attached for your convenience. In completing the exemption form (01-339 front) when purchasing materials and supplies, a contractor will:

- (1) List itself (the contractor) as the purchaser and complete required information;
- (2) Fill in the name and required information about the seller;
- (3) Describe the item being purchased or attached order or invoice the only items included must be items that will be entirely consumed or used in the project for the City of Waco might include statement that purchase is related to contract with City of Waco, Texas, for Project {description, e.g., New Street sewer lien project};
- (4) Describe the type of business activity generally engaged in by purchaser or type of items normally sold by the purchaser

Since the City of Waco is a governmental entity, the contract or purchase order with the City provides the necessary documentation that the materials are acquired for an exempt contract [See 34 TAC §3.291(c)(1)]. However, if requested, the City of Waco will provide to the contractor awarded the contract an executed exemption certification showing that the city is exempt from sales tax (Form 01- 339 back).

The state statutes and rules related to sales tax can be accessed from the Texas Comptroller website: http://www.window.state.tx.us/taxinfo/sales/

In addition, the Texas Comptroller's office can be contacted at 1-800-252-555 for questions about Sales and Use Taxes.

State statutes regarding sales tax can be found in Texas Tax Code Chapter 151 at: http://www.statutes.legis.state.tx.us/Docs/TX/htm/TX.151.htm

Rules related to sales tax in the Texas Administrative Code can be found at: http://info.sos.state.tx.us/pls/pub/readtac\$ext.ViewTAC?tac_view=5&ti=34&pt=1&ch=3&sch=O&rl=Y

(Rev.4-13/8)

Texas Sales and Use Tax Resale Certificate

Name of purchaser, illiff of agency as shown on permit		Thore (Area code and	number)
Address (Street & number, P.O. Box or Route number)			
City, State, ZIP code			
Texas Sales and Use Tax Permit Number (must contain 11 digits)			
Out-of-state retailer's registration number or Federal Taxpayers Registry (RFC) n	number for retailers based in Mexico		
(Retailers based in	n Mexico must also provide a copy	of their Mexico regist	tration form to the seller.)
I, the purchaser named above, claim the right to make a described below or on the attached order or invoice) fr		resale of the taxa	ble items
Seller:			
Street address:			
City,State,	ZIP code:		
Description of items to be purchased on the attached order	or invoice:		
Description of the type of business activity generally engage	ed in or type of items normally s	sold by the purchas	ser:
The taxable items described above, or on the attached orde limits of the United States of America, its territories and pos their present form or attached to other taxable items to be s	sessions or within the geograp	•	
I understand that if I make any use of the items other than reto I must pay sales tax on the items at the time of use based u of time used.			
I understand that it is a criminal offense to give a resale cer are purchased for use rather than for the purpose of resale, may range from a Class C misdemeanor to a felony of the s	, lease or rental, and depending		
Purchaser	Title		Date

01-339 (Back) (Rev.4-13/8)

Texas Sales and Use Tax Exemption Certification

This certificate does not require a number to be valid.

lame of purchaser, firm or agency			
Address (Street & number, P.O. Box or Route number)		Phone (Area code a	nd number)
City, State, ZIP code			
ony, otate, zii tode			
I, the purchaser named above, claim an exemption from items described below or on the attached order or inv		and use taxes (for the p	ourchase of taxable
Seller:			
Street address:	City,	State, ZII	Pcode:
Description of items to be purchased or on the attached orc	der or invoice:		
Purchaser claims this exemption for the following reason:			
I understand that I will be liable for payment of all state and the provisions of the Tax Code and/or all applicable law.	local sales or use taxe	es which may become du	ue for failure to comply with
I understand that it is a criminal offense to give an exemption will be used in a manner other than that expressed in this centrom a Class C misdemeanor to a felony of the second deg	tificate, and depending		
Purchaser sign here	Title		Date

NOTE: This certificate cannot be issued for the purchase, lease, or rental of a motor vehicle.

THIS CERTIFICATE DOES NOT REQUIRE A NUMBER TO BE VALID.

Sales and Use Tax "Exemption Numbers" or "Tax Exempt" Numbers do not exist.

This certificate should be furnished to the supplier.

Do <u>not</u> send the completed certificate to the Comptroller of Public Accounts.

PQVÆG'QHJ D'34; 7'FKÆNQUWTG"

Dgi kppkpi "Icpwct { "3."4238."dwwkpguu"gpvkkgu"gpvgtkpi "kpvq"c"eqpvtcev'y j kej "ku"crrtqxgf "d { "vj g"Y ceq"Ekx{" Eqwpekri'hqt"i qqf u"qt"ugtxkegu"vq"dg"wugf "d { "vj g"Ekx{"qh"Y ceq"ctg"tgs wktgf "vq"eqo r rgvg"c"Egtvkhkecvg"qh" Kpvgtguvgf "Rctvkgu"Hqto "34; 7'qp"vj g"Vgzcu"Gvj keu"Eqo o kuukqp'y gdukvg0'

Egt vkhec vg'qh'Kp vgt guvgf 'Rct vkgu'*Hqto '34; 7+<'

Kp'4237.''y g''Vgzcu''Ngi kurcwtg''cf qr vgf ''J qwug'Dkn'34; 7.''y j kej ''cf f gf ''Ugevkqp''44740, 2: ''vq''y g''Vgzcu'' I qxgtpo gpv'Eqf g0'Dgi kppkpi ''Icpwct{''3.''4238.''c''dwukpguu''gpvkv{''y j kej <''

*3+gpvgtu'kpvq'c'eqpvtcev'y j kej 'o wuv'dg'crrtqxgf 'd{ 'vj g''Y ceq'Ekv{ "Eqwpekn

*4+hqt"i qqf u"qt"ugtxlegu

*5+ vq'dg'wugf 'd{ ''yj g'Ekv{ ''qh'' Y ceq

ku"tgs wktgf "vq"eqo r ngvg"c"Egt khlecvg"qh"Kpvgtguvgf "Rct kgu"Hqto "34; 7"qp"vj g"Vgzcu"Gvj keu"Eqo o kuukqp" y gdukxg0'Vj g'f knemuwtg'tgs wktgo gpv'crrhgu'vq'c'eqpvtcev'*kpenwf kpi ''cp''co gpf o gpv.''gzvgpukqp''qt'' tgpgy cn-'gpvgtgf 'kpvq'qp'qt'chvgt \text{'3.'42380Dwukpguu'gpvkxkgu'tgs wktgf "vq"eqo r n('kpenwf g'hqt/"r tqhkv'' cpf 'pqp/r tqhkv''gpvkxkgu'

Vj g"Vgzcu'Gvj keu'Eqo o kuukqp"cf qr vgf 'twrgu'vq'ko r rgo gpv'vj g'rcy "cpf "cf qr vgf 'vj g'Egt vkhecvg"qh'Kpvgtguvgf "Rctvkgu'hqto "*Hqto "34; 7+0'Vj g'Eqo o kuukqp"uvcvgu'vj cv'kv'f qgu'pqv'j cxg"cp{ "cf f kvkqpcn'cwyj qtkv{ "vq"gphqteg" qt'kpvgtrtgv'J qwug'Dkm'34; 70'

Hqto '34; 7't gs wtt gu'f knemuwt g'qh'kp vgt guvgf 'r ct vlgu'*c+"y j q"j cxg"c"eqpvtqmlpi "kpvgtguv'kp"c"dwukpguu" gpvkx{"y kj "y j qo "j g'i qxgtpo gpv'gpvkx{"eqpvtcevu"qt"*d+"y j q"cevkxgn{"r ct vlekr cvg"kp" hcekrkcvkpi "c"eqpvtcev' qt"pgi qvkcvkpi "vj g"vgto u"qh"c"eqpvtcev'*iwej "cu"c"dtqmgt."cf xkuqt."qt"cvqtpg{"hqt"dwukpguu"gpvkx{+"kh"y j g" r gtuqp"tgegkxgu"eqo r gpucvkqp"htqo "vj g" dwukpguu"gpvkx{" *dww ku" pqv" cp" go r mq{gg"qh"vj g"gpvkx{+"cpf" eqo o wpkecvgu"f ktgevn{"y kj "y g"i qxgtpo gpvcn'gpvkx{"tgi ctf kpi "vj g"eqpvtcev0'C"r gtuqp"j cu"c"eqpvtqmkpi "kpvgtguv'kh'vj g"r gtuqp<*3+"j cu"cp"qy pgtuj kr "kpvgtguv'qt"r ctvkekr cvkpi "kpvgtguv'kp"c"dwukpguu"gpvkx{"d{"xkt wwg"qh" wpkxu."r gtegpvci g."uj ctgu."uvqem"qt"qvj gty kug"vj cv"gzeggf u"32"r gtegpv="

*4+ o go dgtuj kr "qp" i g"dqctf "qh" f ktgevqtu" qt" qy gt" i qxgtpkpi "dqf { "qh"c"dwukpguu"gpvkx{ "qh" y j kej " y g"dqctf qt" qy gt" i qxgtpkpi "dqf { "ku" eqo r qugf "qh" pqv" o qtg" i cp"32" o go dgtu="qt" *5+" ugtxgu" cu" cp" qhhkegt" qh" c dwukpguu"gpvkx{ "y cv" j cu'hqwt "qt 'hgy gt "qhhkegtu. "qt" ugtxgu" cu'qpg" qh" y g"hqwt "qhhkegtu" o quv'j ki j n{ "eqo r gpucygf d{ "c"dwukpguu"gpvkx{ "y cv" j cu" o qtg" y cp" hqwt "qhhkegtu0

Hkkpi 'Rt qegur''

Vj g"Vgzcu'Gyj keu'Eqo o kuukqp"j cu'o cf g'\j g'hkrkpi "Hqto "34; 7"cxckrcdrg"qp"ku'y gdukg"cu'cp"grgevtqpke" hqto "cv<u>"j wr u<lly y y Qyj keuOrvcyOzOwuly j cwpgy lgrhakphqahqto 34; 70 vo</u>"

C"dwwkpguu"gpvkk{"gpvgtkpi "kpvq"c"eqpvtcev'hqt"i qqf u'qt"ugtxkegu"y kj "vj g"Ekk{"qh"Y ceq"o ww'wug"y cv'y gduksg" crrnecvkqp" vq" gpvgt" vj g" tgs wktgf "kphqto cvkqp" qp" Hqto "34; 7" cpf "vj gp" rtkpv" c" eqr {"qh" vj g" hqto 0'C" egt whecvkqp"qh'hkrkpi 'y knidg'kuuwgf 'd{"vj g'Eqo o kuukqp"eqpvckpkpi "c'wpks wg'egt whecvkqp"pwo dgt "guvcdrkuj gf" d{"vj g'Eqo o kuukqp0'Cp"cwij qtkl gf "ci gpv'qh"vj g"dwukpguu"gpvkx{"o wuv'uki p"vj g"rtkpvgf "eqr {"qh"vj g"Hqto "cpf" j cxg"vj g"hqto "pqvctkl gf 0'Vj g"qtkl kpcn"gzgewgf "cpf "pqvctkl gf "Hqto "34; 7"*y kj "egt whecvkqp"qh'hkrkpi +"o wuv' dg'hkrgf "y kj "vj g'Ekx{"qh"Y ceq0'Vj g'Ekx{"ku"vj gp"tgs wktgf "vq"pqvkh{"iy g"Eqo o kuukqp"wukpi "vj g"Eqo o kuukqp#wu" y gduksg"vj cv'vj g"Hqto "34; 7" cu'dggp"tgegkxgf "d{"vj g"Ekx{0'Vj g"kphqto cvkqp"htqo "vj g"eqo r ngvgf "Hqto "34; 7" y kni'y gp"dg"r quvgf "qp" vj g" Eqo o kuukqp#u" y gduksg0'Vj g"Ekx{0'Vj g"kphqto cvkqp"htqo "vj g"pqvctkl gf "hqto 0'

CERTIFICATE OF INTER	ESTED PARTIES		FORM 1295
Complete Nos. 1 - 4 and 6 if there Complete Nos. 1, 2, 3, 5, and 6 if		OFFI	CE USE ONLY
Name of business entity filing form, and the entity's place of business.	ne city, state and country of the business		
Name of governmental entity or state ag which the form is being filed.	ency that is a party to the contract for		
3 Provide the identification number used by provide a description of the goods or se	the governmental entity or state agency to rvices to be provided under the contract.	track or identify the	ne contract, and
4 Name of Intercepted Ports	City, State, Country	Nature of Interes	t (check applicable)
Name of Interested Party	(place of business)	Controlling	Intermediary
	• Y	AV	
		/ ~	
	X		
⁵ Check only if there is NO Interested Party.			
⁶ AFFIDAVIT	I swear, or affirm, under penalty of perjury, t	hat the above disclosu	re is true and correct.
	Signature of authorized age	ent of contracting busine	ess entity
AFFIX NOTARY STAMP / SEAL ABOVE			
Sworn to and subscribed before me, by thesaid		, this the_	day
of, 20, to certify v	which, witness my hand and seal of office.		
Signature of officer administering oath	Printed name of officer administering oath	Title of office	er administering oath
ADD A	ADDITIONAL PAGES AS NECES	SARY	

VERIFICATION REQUIRED BY TEXAS GOVERNMENT CODE SECTION 2271.002

State law requires verification from a Company for contracts (which includes contracts formed through purchase orders) involving goods or services: (1) between a government entity and a Company with 10 or more full-time employees, and (2) has a value of \$100,000 or more that is to be paid wholly or partly from public funds of the governmental entity.

By signing below, Company hereby verifies the following:

- 1. Company does not boycott Israel; and
- 2. Company will not boycott Israel during the term of the contract.

PRINT COMPANY NAME:
SIGNED BY:
Print Name & Title:
Date Signed:
The following definitions apply to this state statute:
(1) "Boycott Israel" means refusing to deal with, terminating business activities with, or otherwise taking any action that is intended to penalize, inflict economic harm on, or limit commercial relations specifically with Israel, or with a person or entity doing business in Israel or in an Israeli-controlled territory, but does not include an action made for ordinary business purposes; and
(2) "Company" means a for-profit organization, association, corporation, partnership, joint venture, limited partnership, limited liability partnership, or limited liability company, including a wholly owned subsidiary, majority-owned subsidiary, parent company, or affiliate of those entities or business associations that exists to make a profit.
By signing below, Contractor hereby verifies that Section 2271.002 does not apply to this contract due to the following (check all that apply):
Contractor is a sole proprietor; or
Contractor has less than 10 full-time employees; or
Contract value is for less than \$100,000.00.
PRINT COMPANY NAME:
SIGNED BY:
Print Name & Title:
Date Signed:

VERIFICATION REQUIRED BY TEXAS GOVERNMENT CODE SECTION 2274.002

State law requires verification from a Company for contracts (which includes contracts formed through purchase orders) involving goods or services: (1) between a government entity and a Company with 10 or more full-time employees, and (2) has a value of \$100,000 or more that is to be paid wholly or partly from public funds of the governmental entity.

By signing below, Company hereby verifies the following:

- 1. Company does not have a practice, policy, guidance, or directive that discriminates against a firearm entity or firearm trade association; and
- 2. Company will not discriminate during the term of the contract against a firearm entity or firearm trade association.

PRINT COMPANY NAME:	
SIGNED BY:	
Print Name & Title:	
Date Signed:	

The following definitions apply to this state statute:

- (1) "Ammunition" means a loaded cartridge case, primer, bullet, or propellant powder with or without a projectile;
- (2) "Company" means a for-profit organization, association, corporation, partnership, joint venture, limited partnership, limited liability partnership, or limited liability company, including a wholly owned subsidiary, majority-owned subsidiary, parent company, or affiliate of those entities or business associations that exists to make a profit;
- (3) "Discriminate against a firearm entity or firearm trade association":
 - (A) means, with respect to the entity or association, to:
 - (i) refuse to engage in the trade of any goods or services with the entity or association based solely on its status as a firearm entity or firearm trade association;
 - (ii) refrain from continuing an existing business relationship with the entity or association based solely on its status as a firearm entity or firearm trade association; or
 - (iii) terminate an existing business relationship with the entity or association based solely on its status as a firearm entity or firearm trade association; and
 - (B) does not include:
 - (i) the established policies of a merchant, retail seller, or platform that restrict or prohibit the listing or selling of ammunition, firearms, or firearm accessories; and
 - (ii) a company's refusal to engage in the trade of any goods or services, decision to refrain from continuing
 - an existing business relationship, or decision to terminate an existing business relationship:
 - (aa) to comply with federal, state, or local law, policy, or regulations or a directive by a regulatory agency; or
 - (bb) for any traditional business reason that is specific to the customer or potential customer and not based solely on an entity's or association's status as a firearm entity or firearm trade association;

- (4) "Firearm" means a weapon that expels a projectile by the action of explosive or expanding gases;
- (5) "Firearm accessory" means a device specifically designed or adapted to enable an individual to wear, carry, store, or mount a firearm on the individual or on a conveyance and an item used in conjunction with or mounted on a firearm that is not essential to the basic function of the firearm. The term includes a detachable firearm magazine;
- (6) "Firearm entity" means:

Date Signed:

- (A) a firearm, firearm accessory, or ammunition manufacturer, distributor, wholesaler, supplier, or retailer: and
- (B) a sport shooting range as defined by Section 250.001, Local Government Code;
- (7) "Firearm trade association" means any person, corporation, unincorporated association, federation, business league, or business organization that:
 - (A) is not organized or operated for profit and for which none of its net earnings inures to the benefit of any private shareholder or individual;
 - (B) has two or more firearm entities as members; and
 - (C) is exempt from federal income taxation under Section 501(a), Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as an organization described by Section 501(c) of that code.

By signing below, Contractor hereby verifies that Section 2274.002 does not apply to this contract due to

the following (check all that apply):

Contractor is a sole proprietor; or
Contractor has less than 10 full-time employees; or
Contract value is for less than \$100,000.00.

PRINT COMPANY NAME:
SIGNED BY:
Print Name & Title:

VERIFICATION REQUIRED BY TEXAS GOVERNMENT CODE SECTION 2274.002

State law requires verification from a Company for contracts (which includes contracts formed through purchase orders) involving goods or services: (1) between a government entity and a Company with 10 or more full-time employees, and (2) has a value of \$100,000 or more that is to be paid wholly or partly from public funds of the governmental entity.

By signing below, Company hereby verifies the following:

- 1. Company does not boycott energy companies; and
- 2. Company will not boycott energy companies during the term of the contract.

PRINT COMPANY NAME:
SIGNED BY:
Print Name & Title:
Date Signed:
The following definitions apply to this state statute:
(1) "Boycott energy company" means without an ordinary business purpose, refusing to deal with, terminating business activities with, or otherwise taking any action that is intended to penalize, inflict economic harm on, or limit commercial relations with a company because the company: (A) engages in the exploration, production, utilization, transportation, sale, or manufacturing of fossil fuel-based energy and does not commit or pledge to meet environmental standards beyond applicable federal and state law; or (B) does business with a company described by Paragraph (A); and (2) "Company" means a for-profit organization, association, corporation, partnership, joint venture, limited partnership, limited liability partnership, or limited liability company, including a wholly owned subsidiary, majority-owned subsidiary, parent company, or affiliate of those entities or business associations that exists to make a profit.
By signing below, Contractor hereby verifies that Section 2274.002 does not apply to this contract due to the following (check all that apply):
Contractor is a sole proprietor; or
Contractor has less than 10 full-time employees; or
Contract value is for less than \$100,000.00.
PRINT COMPANY NAME:
SIGNED BY:
Print Name & Title:
Date Signed:

Rt qegf wt g'vq'Rt qvguv'Cy ct f "Tgeqo o gpf cvlqp"

- C0 K6'c'hto ''qt''r gtuqp''dgrkgxgu''kv'ku'kplwtgf ''cu''c''t guwnv'qh''cp'THD.''c''y tkwgp''r tqvguv'' o c{ ''dg''''hkrgf 0
- D0 Vj g" y tkwgp" r tqvguv" o c{" dg" f grkxgtgf" vq" vj g" Ekv{øu" Rwtej cukpi " Ugtxkegu" F gr ctvo gpv *õRwtej cukpi ö+"kp"r gtuqp"vq"vj g"f gr ctvo gpv'qhhkegu"mecvgf "cv'3637'P06vj 'Uv0'Y ceq.'Vgzcu 98929.'qt"d{ "egtvkhkgf" o ckn'tgwtp'tgegkr v'tgs wguvgf ."vq"vj g'hqmqy kpi "cf f tguu<

Rwt ej culpi 'Ugt xlegu'elq'Elw{ 'qh'Y ceq'' Rquv'Qhheg'Dqz'4792'' Y ceq.'Vgzcu'98924/4792''

- E0 Vj g''y tkwgp"r tqvguv'o wuv'dg"hkrgf "pq"revgt"'y cp"7-22"r 0o 0'qp"'y g"hknj "*7vj +"dwukpguu" f c{"htqo y g'f cvg"qh'tgegkr v'qh'pq\khkec\kqp"qh'vj g'tgeqo o gpf cvkqp"hqt"'y g'eqpvtcev'cy ctf 0
- F0 Vj g'y tkwgp'r tqvguv'o wuv'kpenwf g'yj g'hqmqy kpi 'kphqto cvkqp''dghqtg'kk''o c{ ''dg''eqpukf gtgf <
 - 30 P co g. "o ckrkpi "cf f tguu."cpf "dwukpguu"r j qpg 'pwo dgt "qh"yj g"r tqvguvkpi "r ctv(=
 - 40 Kf gpvkhlecvkqp"qh"vj g"THD"dgkpi "r tqvguvgf =
 - 50 C'r tgekug'cpf 'eqpekug'uvcvgo gpv'qh'vj g'tgcuqp*u+'hqt'vj g'r tqvguv'y j kej 'uj qwrf 'r tqxkf g'gpqwi j hcewcn'kphqto cvkqp'vq'gpcdrg'c'f gvgto kpcvkqp'qh'vj g'dcuku'qh'vj g'r tqvguv=cpf
 - 60 Cp{"f qewo gpvcvkqp"qt"qyj gt"gxkf gpeg"uwr r qtvkpi "yj g"r tqvguv0
- GO Kp"eqplwpevkqp"y kij "vj g"f gr ct vo gpv"vj cv"tgs wguvgf "vj g"T HD. "Rwtej cukpi "y km"cwgo r v"vq"tguqnxg vj g"r tqvguv."y j kej "o c{"cv"Rwtej cukpi øu"f kuetgvkqp"kpenwf g"o ggvkpi "y kij "vj g"r tqvguvkpi "r ctv{0 Kh vj g"r tqvguv'ku"uweeguuhwm("tguqnxgf "d{"o www.n"ci tggo gpv."y tkvygp"xgtkhkecvkqp"qh"vj g"tguqnwkqp qh"gcej 'i tqwpf "cf f tguugf 'kp"vj g"r tqvguv'y km'dg'r tqxkf gf "vq"vj g"ekv{ "o cpci gt"qt"f guki pgg"cuukuvcpv ekv{ "o cpci gt0
- HO Ki'yi g'Rwtej cukpi 'ku'wpcdrg'vq'tguqrxg''yi g'r tqvguv.''yi g'r tqvguvkpi 'r ctv{ 'o c{ 'tgs wguv''yi g'r tqvguv''dg tgxkgy gf ''cpf 'tguqrxgf ''d{ ''yi g''ekv{ ''o cpci gt''qt''f guki pgg''cuukuvcpv''ekv{ ''o cpci gt0
- I 0 C'tgs wguv'hqt''y g''ekv{ "o cpci gtøu'tgxkgy "o wuv'dg'kp''y tkkpi "cpf 'tgegkxgf 'd{ ''y g''Rwtej cukpi ''y ky kp y tgg"*5+"dwukpguu''f c{u''htqo ''y g''f cvg''y g''Rwtej cukpi ''kphqto u''y g''r tqvguvkpi ''r ctv{ ''y g''r tqvguv ecppqv'dg''tguqrxgf 0'Vj g''tgs wguv'hqt''tgxkgy "o wuv'dg''f grkxgtgf ''kp''r gtuqp''vq''y g''Rwtej cukpi ''cv'y g cfftguu''uvcvgf ''cdqxg''qt''d{ ''egtvkhkgf ''o ckn''tgwtp''tgegkr v'tgs wguvgf .''vq''y g''o ckrkpi ''cfftguu''uvcvgf cdqxg0
- J 0 K6"c"rtqvguvkpi "rctv{ "hckru"qt"tghwugu"vq"tgs wguv"c"tgxkgy "d{ "vj g"ekx{ "o cpci gt"y kj kp" vj g"vj tgg *5+vj g"rtqvguv"ku"f ggo gf "hkpcnk| gf "cpf "pq"hwtyj gt"tgxkgy "d{ "vj g"ekx{ "ku"tgs wktgf 0
- Crrkecdng"f qewo gpvcvkqp"cpf "qvj gt"kphqto cvkqp"crrn{kpi "vq"vj g"rtqvguv"o c{"dg"uwdo kwgf"d{
 vj g"rtqvguvkpi "rctv{"vq"vj g"Rwtej cukpi "dghqtg"tgxkgy "d{"vj g"ekx{"o cpci gt0"Kilvj g"rtqvguvkpi "rctv{
 tgs wguvu'c'tgxkgy "d{"vj g'ekx{"o cpci gt."uwej 'f qewo gpvcvkqp"y km'dg'hqty ctf gf "vq"vj g'ekx{"o cpci gt
 qt"f guki pgg"cuukuvcpv'ekx{"o cpci gt 'hqt"eqpukf gtcvkqp0"Vj g"ekx{"o cpci gt"qt"f guki pgg"cuukuvcpv'ekx{
 o cpci gt"o c{"nkngy kug"pqvkh{"vj g"rtqvguvkpi "rctv{"qt"cp{"ekx{"f grctvo gpv"vq"rtqxkf g"cf f kkqpcn
 kphqto cvkqp0"Vj g"f gekukqp"tgcej gf "d{"vj g"ekx{"o cpci gt"qt"f guki pgg"cuukuvcpv'ekx{"o cpci gt"y km
 dg"hkpcn"dwv"vj g"rtqvguvkpi "rctv{"o c{"uvkm'crrgct"dghqtg"vj g"Ekx{"Eqwpekn'f wtkpi "vj g"J gctkpi "qh
 vj g"Xkukqtu"uguukqp"qh'c'Ekx{"Eqwpekn'o ggvkpi 0

SAMPLE CONTRACT

A sample contract is being provided for information purposes so that the Bidder will be familiar with the possible form of the contract. The City of Waco reserves the right to revise this contract form.

CONTRACT

THIS CONTRACT ("the Contract"), made thisday of,
2023, by and between CITY OF WACO, herein called "Owner" acting herein through its
City Manager or Assistant City Manager, and, of
herein called "Contractor".
WITNESSETH: that for and in consideration of the payments and agreements hereinafter mentioned, to be made and performed by the OWNER, the CONTRACTOR hereby agrees with the OWNER to commence and complete the construction and repair work for, hereinafter called the Project, for the sum of
Dollars (\$
connection therewith, and at his (its or their) own proper cost and expense to furnish all materials, supplies, machinery, equipment, tools, superintendence, labor, insurance, and other accessories and services necessary to complete the said Project in accordance with the Contract Documents. The Contract Documents consist of the following:

- 1. This Contract;
- 2. Permits and licenses from other agencies as may be required by law;
- 3. The Specifications/Plans which consist of:
 - a. Specifications prepared by the City of Waco/Walker Partners
 - b. City of Waco Standard Specifications for Construction" dated 2013, as revised by Special Provisions listed on the City of Waco website at https://www.waco-texas.com/Departments/Public-Works/Engineering/Specifications-and-Details and
 - c. City of Waco, Texas Manual of Standard Details revised April 15, 2015, (also referred to as "Standard Plans" in the City of Waco Standard Specifications), the Special Project Provisions, and the Plans (as defined in the City of Waco Standard Specifications)
- 4. Addenda to the RFB (if any);
- 5. All documents included in RFB No. 2023-024
- 6. Contractor's Bid Proposal;
- 7. Required bonds;
- 8. Reference Specifications (as defined in the City of Waco Standard Specifications);
- 9. Change Directives and Change Orders (as defined in the City of Waco Standard Specifications);
- 10. All Modifications issued after the execution of the Agreement; and
- 11. Any other drawings and printed or written explanatory matter.

The Contractor hereby agrees to commence work under this Contract on or before a date to be specified in a written "Notice to Proceed" of the Owner and to fully complete the Project within <u>60</u> WORKING days thereafter and perform the work in accordance with the Contract Documents. The Contractor further agrees to pay, as liquidated damages, the sum of <u>\$500</u> f or each WORKING Day thereafter as provided in Section 7.8 of the General Provisions of the City of Waco Standard Specifications.

The **OWNER** agrees to pay the **CONTRACTOR** in current funds for the performance of the contract, subject to additions and deductions, as provided in Section 4 of the City of the General Provisions of the City of Waco Standard Specifications.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties to these presents have executed this contract, in the year and day first above mentioned.

CITY OF WACO, TEXAS

APPROVED AS TO FORM & LEGALITY Breanne Daniels, Assitant City Attorney APPROVED: (Corporate Seal) CONTRACTOR Corporate Secretary or Witness Title: Address:

Note: If Contractor is a corporation, corporate secretary should attest. For other types of entities, a witness should sign.

Sample of Performance and Payment Bond Requirements

Performance Bond	Page 1 Bond No.
<u>PERFORM</u>	IANCE BOND
Required by City of W	Vaco where contract is over \$100,000
STATE OF TEXAS COUNTY OF McLENNAN	
KNOW ALL BY THESE PRESENTS	S: That we (1)
, (2) a	of (3)
hereinafter called Principal and(4)	
of	, State of,
which is duly authorized to do business in the S	tate of Texas and is hereinafter called Surety , are held nan County, Texas in the amount of
	Dollars
<u>(</u> \$) in lawfu	al money of the United States, to be paid in McLennan
County, Texas, for the payment of which sum	well and truly to be made, we bind ourselves, our heirs,
executors, administrators and successors, jointly	y and severally, firmly by these presents.
	ΓΙΟΝ is such that whereas, the Principal entered into a day of,
A.D., 20, a copy of which is hereto attach	ned and make a part hereof for the construction of:
 (1) Correct legal name of Contractor (2) A Corporation, a Partnership, Limited Liability Co (3) City and state of contractor's office (4) Correct name of Surety along with city and state (5) Leave dates blank. City will fill in with date of Cit 	ompany or an Individual, whatever the business entity form

NOW THEREFORE, if the Principal shall well, truly and faithfully perform the work in accordance with the plans, specifications and contract documents during the original term thereof, and any extensions thereof which may be granted by the City of Waco, with or without notice to the Surety, and if Principal shall fully satisfy all claims and demands incurred under such contract, and shall fully indemnify and save harmless the City of Waco from all costs and damages which it may suffer by reason of failure to do so, and shall reimburse and repay the City of Waco all outlay and expense which the City of Waco may incur in making good any default, then this obligation shall be void. Otherwise, this obligation remains in full force and effect.

For value received, Surety hereby stipulates and agrees that no change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the Contract or to the work performed thereunder, or the plans, specifications, drawings, etc. accompanying same, with or without notice to Surety, shall in any way affect its obligation on this Bond; and it does hereby waive notice of any such change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the Contract or to the work to be performed thereunder.

rformance Bond	Pag
Surety's telephone number is (nt to Surety at:	Any notice of claim shall
illing address:	
aning address.	
11 6 4	
dress of surety company:	
IN WITNIEGG WHIEDEGE 4.1.1.	townstie was to display the first
in witness whereof, this inst	trument is executed, this theday of, A
TE: Date of Bond must NOT be prior to	to date of Contract or date of Council action, whichev
ATTEST:	
(Principal) Secretary	Principal - Contractor*
(Timespur) secretary	Timelpai - Contractor
(Corporate Seal)	BY:
	Titler
Witness as to Principal	Title:
Address:	Address:
Address.	Address.
ATTEST:	
	Country
(Surety) Secretary	Surety
	BY:
(Surety Seal)	Attorney-in-Fact
Witness to Curety	Address:
Witness to Surety	
Address:	

^{*}If Contractor is Partnership, all partners should execute bond. Use extra pages if necessary.

Bond No.

PAYMENT BOND

Required by City of Waco where contract is over \$50,000

THE STATE OF TEXAS COUNTY OF McLENNAN

KNOW Al	LL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS: That we (1)_			
(2)	of (3)	_	hereinafter	called
Principal an	nd (4)			
	of		, State of	
, whic	ch is duly authorized to do business in the State of Te			
	bound unto THE CITY OF WACO of McLENNAN			
firms, and c	corporations, who may furnish materials for, or perfo	orm labor upon	the building or improv	vements
hereinafter	referred to in the amount of			
				_Dollars
((\$) in lawful money of t	he United State	es, to be paid in McLF	ENNAN
COUN	NTY, TEXAS, for the payment of which sum we	ll and truly to	be made, we bind ou	rselves,
our	heirs, executors, administrators and successors, join	ntly and several	lly, firmly by these p	resents.
TH	HE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION is suc	that whereas	, the Principal entered	l into a
certain con	tract with THE CITY OF WACO dated the (5)	day		A.D.,
20 , a co	opy of which is hereto attached and made a part her	eof for		
		(he	erein called the "Worl	k'').
(2) A Corpo(3) City and(4) Correct	name of Contractor oration, a Partnership, Limited Liability Company or an Ir I state of contractor's office name of Surety along with city and state ates blank. City will fill in with date of City Council acti			orm

NOW, THEREFORE, the condition of this obligation is such that, if the Principal shall promptly make payment to all payment bond beneficiaries as defined in Chapter 2253 of the Texas Government Code, supplying labor and materials in the prosecution of the work provided for in said Contract, then this obligation shall be null and void; otherwise the obligation shall remain in full force and effect.

The Surety, for value received, hereby stipulates and agrees that no change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the Contract or to the Work to be performed under the Contract, with or without notice to Surety, shall in any way affect its obligation on this Bond, and it does hereby waive notice of any such change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the Contract or to the Work to be performed under the Contract.

The Surety agrees to pay the City of Waco upon demand all loss and expense, including attorney's fees and court costs, incurred by the City of Waco by reason of or on account of any breach of this obligation by the Surety.

 $\label{thm:condition} Vj ku''dqpf ''ku''o cf g''hqt''cpf ''gpvgtgf ''kpvq''uqngn{''hqt''vj g''r tqvgevkqp''qh''cm'r c{o gpv''dqpf ''dgpghkekctkgu'' uwr r n{kpi "rcdqt''cpf ''o cvgtkcnı''kp''y g''r tqugewkqp''qh''y g''y qtm'r tqxkf gf ''hqt''kp''uckf ''eqpvtcev.''cpf ''cm''uwej '' r c{o gpv''dqpf ''dgpghkekctkgu''uj cm'j cxg''c'' f ktgev'tki j v'qh'' cevkqp''wpf gt''y g'' dqpf ''cu''r tqxkf gf ''kp'Ej cr vgt''4475'' qh''y g''Vgzcu''I qxgtpo gpv''Eqf g0''$

uj cm'cdtkf i g'\j g'tki j \dh' "dgpghkekct { 'j gtgwpf	'ugwrgo gpv'dgwy ggp"y g"Ekv{ "qh"Y ceq"cpt "y g"Eqpvtcevg f gt."y j qug"encko "o c{"dg"wpucvkuhkgf0"
	a0'Cp{"pqvkeg"qh"emko "uj cm'd
ugpv'\q''Uwtgv{''cv<''	
Ocknlpi 'cfftguu≺ <u>"'</u>	
Cfftguu'qh'uwtgv{ 'eqorcp{< <u>"'</u>	
IP 'Y IVP GUU'Y J GT GQH ' 'ý ku'kpuvt wo C(F 0420'	gpv'kı'gzgewgf.''y kı''y g <u>"</u> fc{''qh <u>''</u>
PQVG <fcvg'qhldqpf'o wwpqv'dg'htkqt'vq'fo<br="">y j kej gxgt'ku'icvgt0'</fcvg'qhldqpf'o>	cvg'qh'Eqpvt cev'qt 'f cvg'qh'Eqwpekicevkqp.''
CVVGUV<	
*Rtkpekrcn+'Ugetgvct{"	Rtkpekr crl/"Eqpvtcevqt, "
Eqtr qtcvg'Ugcn+"	D[< <u></u>
	Vkrg<'
Y kpguu'cu'\q'Rtkpekrcn'	
Cfftguu<"	Cfftgun<
CVVGUV<	
*Uwtgv{+'Ugetgvct{"	
*Uvtgv{ "Ugcn+"	D[< Cwqtpg{/kp/Hcev'
Single Spin	C,44,62(,14,120,
	Cfftguu<"
Y kpguu'\q''Uvtgv{''	
Cfftgur,"	

[,] Ki Eqpvtcevqt 'ku 'Rct vpgtuj kr. ''cm'r ct vpgtu'uj qwrf "gz gewwg''dqpf 0 Wug''gz vtc''r ci gu'kh''pgeguuct $\{0 \in \mathcal{A} \mid \text{for the constant}\}$

APPENDIX C Forms to Complete and Return

- (1) Submission of Bid and Acknowledgment of Addenda
- (2) Business Identification Form
- (3) Conflict of Interest Questionnaire (CIQ form)
- (4) Disclosure of Relationships with City Council/Officers (City Charter)
- (5) Contractor Women Owned Business & HUB Certification
- (6) Sub-Contractor Women Owned Business & HUB Certification
- (7) Litigation Disclosure
- (8) Certification Regarding Debarment
- (9) Local Preference Consideration
- (10) Non-collusion Affidavit
- (11) Resident Certification
- (12) Texas Public Information Act
- (13) Drug Free Workplace



SUBMISSION OF BID AND ACKNOWLEDGMENT OF ADDENDA RFB No. 2023-024

ISSUED BY CITY OF WACO, TX

The entity identified below hereby submits its response to the above identified RFB. The entity affirms that it has examined and is familiar with all of the documents related to RFB.

DECLARATION OF INTENT

As per the "SUBSTITUTIONS" section of the "STANDARD INSTRUCTIONS FOR ALL BIDS" contained within these bid documents, I attest that the bid submitted is: (check one box below)
☐ 1. to the exact Specifications and the Terms and Conditions of the bid documents.
☐ 2. to the exact specifications with modifications to the Specifications and/or the Terms and Conditions as noted in the attached documentation. or
☐ 3. NOT to the exact Specifications and/or the Terms and Conditions and is therefore an alternate bid, submitted for the City's consideration, with attached justification(s) and documentation defending the alternate bid as meeting or exceeding the intent of the specifications or scope of work.
Submitter further acknowledges receipt of the following addenda:
Addendum Noissued
Date:
Proposal of (entity name)
Signature of Person Authorized to Sign Submission:
Signor's Name and Title (print or type):



BUSINES ENTITY IDENTIFICATION

To io	dentify the appropriate person to execute doc	uments, please fill in this form:
Full	Legal Name of Business Entity:	_
Doin	ng Business As (assumed name):	
Mair	n Contact Person:	
Regi	stered Office Address:	
Busi	ness Phone #:	Fax#:
Ema	il Address:	DUNS Number:
Chec	ck the appropriate box to designate the type of	of business entity and complete the information below.
Is en	General Partnership Limited Liability Company	Corporation Professional Corporation Limited Partnership Limited Liability Partnership Professional Limited Liability Company
Date	Business Started:	State Where Started:
tran Publ Depe	sacting business in Texas. See http://www.icly traded company No	tration with the Texas Secretary of State may be required before sos.state.tx.us/corp/foreign_outofstate.shtml Yes – Where Traded:
	rovide information on more than one person her copy of this form.	or entity for boxes 1 to 5, please use back of page, blank page, or
2	Name of Primary Officer, Partner, Owner, Manager, Member, Director Position or title with business entity	
3	Address (if different from above)	
4	Who is authorized to execute contracts and other documents?	
5	What is the title or position of the person listed in #4?	
6	Please provide a document (resolution, byla authority to execute contracts or execute af	w, agreement, etc.) that states the person identified in #4 has fidavit.
	gning this form, I acknowledge that I have ue and correct.	e read the above and state that the information contained therein
Sign	ature:	Date:
Print	Name:	Print Title:

ESTABLISHING AUTHORITY TO EXECUTE CONTRACT

When an instrument is signed on behalf of a business entity, documentation must be submitted that states the person signing on behalf of the business entity has the authority to do so. That documentation may be in the form of a resolution approved by a corporate board of directors, charter provisions, by-laws, partnership agreement, etc.

If a business entity has a document authorizing one or more individuals to enter into contracts or execute any instrument in the name of the business entity that it may deem necessary for carrying on the business of the entity, a certified copy of that document may be submitted.

If the business has a document stating who can execute documents for the business (such as a corporate resolution, charter provision, corporate bylaw, etc), the certification below may be signed and that document attached to this page.

CERTIFICATION REGARDING ATTACHED DOCUMENT

I, the undersigned person, as the {title}	of
{business entity}	, certify that the attached
document authorizes [name of person]	to execute
contracts and other documents on behalf of said busine	ess entity and said document has not been revoked,
altered, or amended and is still in full force and effect.	
SIGNED this day of	, 20
	(Signature)
	Print Name

Attach Document to this Form

If a corporation does <u>not</u> have a document authorizing someone to execute contracts on behalf of the corporation, this resolution form may be used to establish that authority.

RESOLUTION FOR CORPORATION

BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Directo	rs of
	(Name of Corporation)
that	is hereby authorized to execute a contract with the
(Name)	
City of Waco to complete/construct	
	(Name of Project, Project No.)
	, Secretary is authorized to attest he signature binding the
corporation.	
(Corporate Seal)	Corporate Name
	By:
	Title:
ATTEST:	
Secretary of Corporation	
	CERTIFICATION
I,	, certify that the above resolution was
(Secretary of Corporation)	
adopted by the Board of Directors of	(Corporation)
at a meeting on theday of_	
	(Signature of Secretary)
	(Print Name of Secretary)
	(Email Address)

If business entity has no document declaring who has authority to execute a contract on behalf of a business entity, this affidavit must be completed.

AFFIDAVIT OF AUTHORITY TO SIGN FOR COMPANY, CORPORATION OR PARTNERSHIP

Name of Bu	siness Entity:		
Which is:_		fessional Corporation nited Liability Partnership pany	General Partnership Limited Liability Company
	f the above named business entity, I, the un execute contracts and other documents on		
Name:			
I declare un	der penalty of perjury that the above is tru	Signature Print Name	
		Print Title	
STATE OF COUNTY O SWORN TO	OFOF AND SUBSCRIBED BEFORE ME this		of, A.D., 20
(se	eal)		
, c	,		Notary Public
My Commi	ssion Expires:		



INSTRUCTIONS FOR CONFLICTS OF INTEREST QUESTIONNAIRE [Form CIQ]

Chapter 176 of the Texas Local Government Code requires vendors who wish to conduct business or be considered for business with a city to file a "conflict of interest questionnaire." The Texas Ethics Commission (TEC) created the conflict of interest questionnaire (Form CIQ).

Who must complete and filed CIQ form?

<u>Every vendor</u> doing business with the City or seeking to do business with the City must complete Box 1 and sign and date in Box 7. Whether or not a conflict exists determines the other information to include on the form.

Who is a vendor?

The term "vendor" includes a partnership, corporation or other legal entities, including those performing professional services. Partnerships or corporations act through individuals, but it is the partnership or corporation that is doing business with or seeking to do business with the City.

If the vendor seeking to do business with the City is a sole proprietorship, then just the name of the person who is the vendor is needed.

What triggers the requirement to file the Form CIQ?

When a vendor (or an agent of the vendor) begins (1) contract discussions or negotiations with the city or (2) submits an application, quote, response to request for proposals or bids, or anything else that could result in an agreement (contract or purchase order) with the City, Form CIQ must be completed. Whether the vendor initiates the discussion or the City initiates the discussions, Form CIQ must be completed. The monetary amount or value of the contract/purchase does not matter. The contract or purchase may involve the sale or purchase of property, goods, or services with the City of Waco

When does a conflict requiring disclosure exist? What has to be revealed?

- A vendor shall file a completed conflict of interest questionnaire if the vendor has a business relationship with the City of Waco and the vendor:
 - (1) has an employment or other business relationship with an officer of the City of Waco, or a family member of an officer, that results in taxable income exceeding \$2,500 during the 12 month period preceding the date a contract/purchase is executed or a contract/purchase is being considered; or
 - (2) has given an officer of the City of Waco, or a family member of an officer, one or more gifts with the aggregate value of more than \$100 in the 12 month period preceding the date a contract/purchase is executed or a contract/purchase is being considered
 - (3) has a family relationship with an officer of the City of Waco.

What family relationships create a conflict?

A "family member" is a person related to another person within the first degree by consanguinity (blood) or affinity (marriage), as described by Subchapter B, Chapter 573, Texas Government Code. The ending of a marriage by divorce or the death of a spouse ends relationships by affinity created by that marriage unless a child of that marriage is living, in which case the marriage is considered to continue as long as a child of that marriage lives.

"Family relationship" means a relationship between a person and another person within the third degree by consanguinity or the second degree by affinity, as those terms are defined by Subchapter B, Chapter 573, Texas Government Code.

Who are officers of the City of Waco?

Officers are the members of the Waco City Council, the City Manager, and any agent or employee who exercises discretion in the planning, recommending, selecting, or contracting with a vendor. An agent may include engineers and architects, as well as others, who assist the City is making a decision on some contract or purchase.

When must a vendor file the conflict of interest questionnaire?

No later than seven days after the date the vendor: (a) begins contract discussions or negotiations with the city, or (b) submits an application or response to a request for proposals or bids, correspondence, or another writing related to a potential agreement with a city, or (c) becomes aware of an employment or other business relationship with an officer or family member of the officer that the vendor (i) has made one or more gifts of more than \$100 or (ii) has a family relationship with.

How do I go about filling out the Conflict of Interest Questionnaire form?

- <u>Section 1</u>: Fill in the full name of the <u>person or company</u> who is trying to do business with the City. If the "person" is a corporation, partnership, etc., then it is the name of that corporation, partnership, etc., that is required on Form CIQ. If a sole proprietorship, then just the name of the individual is needed. If the "person" is an individual acting as an agent for some other person or a company, then it is the agent's name. **Any time an agent is involved, two FORM CIQs must be completed and submitted**: one for the agent, and one for the person or company that the agent acted for. The agent's FORM CIQ must note the vendor that the agent acted for.
- Section 2: Check box if the form is an update to a form previously completed. Updates are required by the 7th business day after an event that makes a statement in a previously filed questionnaire incomplete or inaccurate. Updates are also required by September 1 of each year in which the person submits a proposal, bid or response to the City of Waco or begins contract discussions or negotiations with the City.
- Section 3: Insert the name of the City of Waco officer with whom there is an affiliation to or business relationship. If there is more than one City officer with whom there is an affiliation or business relationship, a separate form should be completed for each officer.
- Section 4: Check the "Yes" or "No" box in Section 4 A or B.
 - 4.A: State whether the officer named on the form receives or is likely to receive taxable income, other than investment income, from the vendor filing the questionnaire.
 - 4.B: State whether the vendor receives or is likely to receive taxable income, other than investment income, from or at the direction of the officer named on the form AND the taxable income is not received from the City.
- Section 5: Describe each employment or business relationship with the local government officer named on the form.
- Section 6: Check box to acknowledge gifts made that require disclosure.
- Section 7. Person completing form must date and sign the form. If the form is being completed for a corporation, partnerships, etc., the person signing should be someone who is authorized to act on behalf of the corporation, partnership, etc.

A signature is required in box #4 regardless of any other entry on the form. A copy of Chapter 176 of the Texas Local Government Code can be foundat:

http://www.statutes.legis.state.tx.us/SOTWDocs/LG/htm/LG.176.htm

CONFLICT OF INTEREST QUESTIONNAIRE

FORM CIQ

For vendor doing business with local governmental entity OFFICE USE ONLY This questionnaire reflects changes made to the law by H.B. 23, 84th Leg., Regular Session. This questionnaire is being filed in accordance with Chapter 176, Local Government Code, by a vendor who Date Received has a business relationship as defined by Section 176.001(1-a) with a local governmental entity and the vendor meets requirements under Section 176.006(a). By law this questionnaire must be filed with the records administrator of the local governmental entity not later This includes the than the 7th business day after the date the vendor becomes aware of facts that require the statement to be filed. See Section 176.006(a-1), Local Government Code. vendor name even A vendor commits an offense if the vendor knowingly violates Section 176.006, Local Government Code. An if a conflict does offense under this section is a misdemeanor. not exist Name of vendor who has a business relationship with local governmental entity. Insert name of vendor seeking to do business with the City of Waco 2 Check this box if you are filing an update to a previously filed questionnaire. (The law requires that you file an updated completed questionnaire with the appropriate filing authority not later than the 7th business day after the date on which you became aware that the originally filed questionnaire was incomplete or inaccurate.) Name of local government officer about whom the information is being disclosed.

Insert name of officer with whom there is business, employment or family relationship. If no conflict, insert N/A.

Name of Officer Describe each employment or other business relationship with the local government officer, or a family member of the officer, as described by Section 176.003(a)(2)(A). Also describe any family relationship with the local government officer. Complete subparts A and B for each employment or business relationship described. Attach additional pages to this Form CIQ as necessary. Complete A-B if a conflict exist A. Is the local government officer or a family member of the officer receiving or likely to receive taxable income, other than investment income, from the vendor? Yes B. Is the vendor receiving or likely to receive taxable income, other than investment income, from or at the direction of the local government officer or a family member of the officer AND the taxable income is not received from the local governmental entity? Yes Nο Describe each employment or business relationship that the vendor named in Section 1 maintains with a corporation or other business entity with respect to which the local government officer serves as an officer or director, or holds an ownership interest of one percent or more. Identify and describe the relationship, if applicable Check this box if the vendor has given the local government officer or a family member of the officer one or more gifts as described in Section 176.003(a)(2)(B), excluding gifts described in Section 176.003(a-1). Signature required -- so sign and date, even if no conflict Signature of vendor doing business with the governmental entity_

CONFLICT OF INTEREST QUESTIONNAIRE For vendor doing business with local governmental entity

A complete copy of Chapter 176 of the Local Government Code may be found at http://www.statutes.legis.state.tx.us/Docs/LG/htm/LG.176.htm. For easy reference, below are some of the sections cited on this form.

<u>Local Government Code § 176.001(1-a)</u>: "Business relationship" means a connection between two or more parties based on commercial activity of one of the parties. The term does not include a connection based on:

- (A) a transaction that is subject to rate or fee regulation by a federal, state, or local governmental entity or an agency of a federal, state, or local governmental entity;
- (B) a transaction conducted at a price and subject to terms available to the public; or
- (C) a purchase or lease of goods or services from a person that is chartered by a state or federal agency and that is subject to regular examination by, and reporting to, that agency.

Local Government Code § 176.003(a)(2)(A) and (B):

- (a) A local government officer shall file a conflicts disclosure statement with respect to a vendor if:
 - (2) the vendor:
 - (A) has an employment or other business relationship with the local government officer or a family member of the officer that results in the officer or family member receiving taxable income, other than investment income, that exceeds \$2,500 during the 12-month period preceding the date that the officer becomes aware that
 - (i) a contract between the local governmental entity and vendor has been executed; or
 - (ii) the local governmental entity is considering entering into a contract with the vendor;
 - (B) has given to the local government officer or a family member of the officer one or more gifts that have an aggregate value of more than \$100 in the 12-month period preceding the date the officer becomes awarethat:
 - (i) a contract between the local governmental entity and vendor has been executed; or
 - (ii) the local governmental entity is considering entering into a contract with the vendor.

Local Government Code § 176.006(a) and (a-1)

- (a) A vendor shall file a completed conflict of interest questionnaire if the vendor has a business relationship with a local governmental entity and:
 - (1) has an employment or other business relationship with a local government officer of that local governmental entity, or a family member of the officer, described by Section 176.003(a)(2)(A);
 - (2) has given a local government officer of that local governmental entity, or a family member of the officer, one or more gifts with the aggregate value specified by Section 176.003(a)(2)(B), excluding any gift described by Section 176.003(a-1); or
 - (3) has a family relationship with a local government officer of that local governmental entity.
- (a-1) The completed conflict of interest questionnaire must be filed with the appropriate records administrator not later than the seventh business day after the later of:
 - (1) the date that the vendor:
 - (A) begins discussions or negotiations to enter into a contract with the local governmental entity; or
 - (B) submits to the local governmental entity an application, response to a request for proposals or bids, correspondence, or another writing related to a potential contract with the local governmental entity; or
 - (2) the date the vendor becomes aware:
 - (A) of an employment or other business relationship with a local government officer, or a family member of the officer, described by Subsection (a);
 - (B) that the vendor has given one or more gifts described by Subsection (a); or
 - (C) of a family relationship with a local government officer.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST QUESTIONNAIRE

FORM CIQ

For vendor doing business with local governmental entity

This questionnaire reflects changes made to the law by H.B. 23, 84th Leg., Regular Session.	OFFICE USE ONLY			
This questionnaire is being filed in accordance with Chapter 176, Local Government Code, by a vendor who has a business relationship as defined by Section 176.001(1-a) with a local governmental entity and the vendor meets requirements under Section 176.006(a).	Date Received			
By law this questionnaire must be filed with the records administrator of the local governmental entity not later than the 7th business day after the date the vendor becomes aware of facts that require the statement to be filed. See Section 176.006(a-1), Local Government Code.				
A vendor commits an offense if the vendor knowingly violates Section 176.006, Local Government Code. An offense under this section is a misdemeanor.				
Name of vendor who has a business relationship with local governmental entity.	1			
Check this box if you are filing an update to a previously filed questionnaire. (The la completed questionnaire with the appropriate filing authority not later than the 7th busines				
you became aware that the originally filed questionnaire was incomplete or inaccurate.)				
Name of local government officer about whom the information is being disclosed.				
Name of Officer				
Describe each employment or other business relationship with the local government offi	cer, or a family member of the			
officer, as described by Section 176.003(a)(2)(A). Also describe any family relationship wi Complete subparts A and B for each employment or business relationship described. Attac CIQ as necessary.				
A. Is the local government officer or a family member of the officer receiving or likely to receive taxable income, other than investment income, from the vendor?				
Yes No				
B. Is the vendor receiving or likely to receive taxable income, other than investment income, from or at the direction of the local government officer or a family member of the officer AND the taxable income is not received from the local governmental entity?				
Yes No				
Describe each employment or business relationship that the vendor named in Section 1 n	naintains with a corporation or			
other business entity with respect to which the local government officer serves as an o ownership interest of one percent or more.	fficer or director, or holds an			
Check this box if the vendor has given the local government officer or a family member of as described in Section 176.003(a)(2)(B), excluding gifts described in Section 176.003(a)(2)(B), excluding gifts described in Section 176.003(a)(a)(a)(a)(b) (b) (c) (c) (c) (c) (c) (c) (c) (c) (c) (c				
7				
Signature of vender doing business with the governmental antity	Date			
Signature of vendor doing business with the governmental entity	Saio			



DISCLOSURE OF RELATIONS WITH CITY COUNCIL MEMBER, OFFICER, OR EMPLOYEE OF CITY OF WACO

<u>Failure to fully and truthfully disclose the information required by this form may result in the termination of any business the City is now doing with the entity listed below and/or could impact future dealings.</u>

1. Name of Entity/Business/Person		y :	
Is the above entity: (Che A corporation Other (specify):	eck one) A partnership	A sole propr	ietorship or an individual
	Check all applicat	ole boxes.	
2. Is any person involved as an own dependent on Council member. NO there is no such relation	, officer, or employee of t	he City of Waco?	•
YES, a person who is a/an	•		r of this entity/business/person
is: (Check all applicable		un, or manage	or this charty, custiness, person
and/or [] finan	ed to by blood or marriage cially dependent upon** Council member,	and/or	a member of the same household as financially supporting** employee.
spouse if a child of that marriage is last ** As used herein, "financially deassistance—including for lodging, for Council member, officer or employ provides to owner, principal or many officer." If YES, provide (a) the name of owner, of the name of owner, principal or many of the name of the nam	living (the marriage is consependent upon" and "fina food, education, and debt payee of City of Waco, or toger of #1. There, principal, or manager to City officer or employee of the consequence of the c	sidered to continue ncially supporting nyments—is provi that Council mem r, and (b) the nan works for, if know	or parent's spouse. It also includes a former e as long as a child of that marriage lives). g" refers to situations in which monetary ded by owner, principal or manger of #1 to ber, officer or employee of City of Wacone of the City Council member, officer or m, and (c) if a relationship by marriage or
) Name of owner, principal, or	(b) Name of Council mem or employee & departmen	ber, officer	(c) What is relationship or household arrangement
manager, or employee, or empl NO (no person involved/work YES, a person is (Check all and a current City of Waco)	oyed as a contractor for a cing for Entity/Business/Peapplicable boxes) City Council membe	name listed in #1 rson is Council mo	ember, officer or employee of the City).
	☐a principal, or ☐a m	C	entity/business/person listed in #1,
or an employee or	an independent contra	ctor of the	entity/business/person listed in #1.
If YES, provide the name of owner, profficer or employee. Include the department			contractor who is a City Council member, or, if known.
			Date:
Print Name:	Print Title	e:	



CITY OF WACO PURCHASING PRIME CONTRACTOR MINORITY / WOMEN OWNED BUSINESS CERTIFICATION

The City of Waco is committed to assuring that all businesses are given prompt, courteous, and equal opportunity to provide goods and services to the City. To achieve this goal, the City Council requests the minority women owned status of each vendor on the City vendor list.

Definition: A Disadvantaged Minority and Woman owned Business Enterprise means a business concern owned and controlled by socially and economically disadvantaged individuals. This means any business concern that (a) is at least 51% owned by one or more socially and economically disadvantaged individuals; or in the case of publicly owned businesses, at least 51% of the stock which is owned by one or more socially or economically disadvantaged individuals; and (b) whose management and daily operations are controlled by one or more other socially and economically disadvantaged individuals who own it. The groups included in this program are Black Americans, Hispanic Americans, Women, Asian Pacific Americans, Service Disabled Veterans, and Native Americans

Certification: Bidder declares a minority and/or women owned business status:				
YESNO				
If yes, check one of the blocks (indicate male or female):				
Black M/F; Hispanic M/F; Woman; Asian M/F;				
Native American M/F; Service Disabled Veteran of 20% or more M/F				
HUB certified YES NO				
COMPANY NAME:				
AUTHORIZED SIGNATURE:				
TITLE:				
DATE:				



CITY OF WACO PURCHASING SUB-CONTRACTOR

MINORITY / WOMEN OWNED BUSINESS CERTIFICATION

The City of Waco is committed to assuring that all businesses are given prompt, courteous, and equal opportunity to provide goods and services to the City. To achieve this goal, the City Council requests the minority women owned status of each vendor on the City vendor list.

Definition: A Disadvantaged Minority and Woman owned Business Enterprise means a business concern owned and controlled by socially and economically disadvantaged individuals. This means any business concern that (a) is at least 51% owned by one or more socially and economically disadvantaged individuals; or in the case of publicly owned businesses, at least 51% of the stock which is owned by one or more socially or economically disadvantaged individuals; and (b) whose management and daily operations are controlled by one or more other socially and economically disadvantaged individuals who own it. The groups included in this program are Black Americans, Hispanic Americans, Women, Asian Pacific Americans, Service Disabled Veterans, and Native Americans

Certification: Bidder declares a minority and/or women owned business status:
YESNO
If yes, check one of the blocks (indicate male or female):
Black M/F; Hispanic M/F; Woman; Asian M/F;
Native American M/F; Service Disabled Veteran of 20% or more M/F
HUB certified YES NO
COMPANY NAME:
AUTHORIZED SIGNATURE:
TITLE:
DATE:



LITIGATION DISCLOSURE

Failure to fully and truthfully disclose the information required by this Litigation Disclosure form may result in the disqualification of your bid/proposal/qualifications from consideration or termination of the contract, once awarded.

1. Have you or any member of been indicted or convicted of a factory years?	•	\mathcal{L}	0 0
-	Yes	No	
2. Have you or any member of y any work being performed for th or Private Entity?			,
	Yes	No	
3. Have you or any member of with the City of Waco or any oth the last ten (10) years?		•	_
the last ten (10) years.	Yes	No	

If you have answered "Yes" to any of the above questions, please indicate the name(s) of the person(s), the nature, and the status and/or outcome of the information, indictment, conviction, termination, claim or litigation, as applicable. Any such information should be provided on a separate page, attached to this form and submitted with your bid/proposal/qualifications.



INSTRUCTIONS FOR CERTIFICATION REGARDING

Certification Regarding Debarment, Suspension, Ineligibility, and Voluntary Exclusion

- 1. By signing and submitting this proposal and the certification form, the prospective lower tier participant (BIDDER/PROPOSER/SUBRECIPENT) is providing the certification set out on the following form (or reverse side) in accordance with these instructions.
- 2. The certifications in this clause are a material representation of fact upon which reliance was placed when this transaction was entered into. If it is later determined that the prospective lower tier participant (BIDDER/PROPOSER/ SUBRECIPENT) knowingly rendered an erroneous certification, in addition to other remedies available to the Federal Government, the department or agency with which this transaction originated may pursue available remedies, including suspension and/or debarment.
- 3. The prospective lower tier participant (BIDDER/PROPOSER/SUBRECIPENT) shall provide immediate written notice to the person to whom this bid/proposal is submitted if at any time the prospective lower tier participant (BIDDER/PROPOSER/SUBRECIPENT) learns that its certification was erroneous when submitted or has become erroneous by reason of changed circumstances.
- 4. The terms "covered transaction," "debarred," "suspended," "ineligible," "lower tier covered transaction," "participant," "person," "primary covered transaction," "principal," "proposal," and "voluntarily excluded," as used in this clause, have the meanings set out in the Definitions and Coverage sections of rules implementing Executive Order 12549. You may contact the person to which this proposal is submitted for assistance in obtaining a copy of those regulations.
- 5. The prospective lower tier participant (BIDDER/PROPOSER/SUBRECIPENT) agrees by submitting this proposal that, should the proposed covered transaction be entered into, it shall not knowingly enter into any lower tier covered transaction with a person who is debarred, suspended, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from participation in this covered transaction, unless authorized by the department or agency with which this transaction originated.
- 6. The prospective lower tier participant (BIDDER/PROPOSER/SUBRECIPENT) further agrees by submitting this proposal that it will include this clause titled "Certification Regarding Debarment, Suspension, Ineligibility and Voluntary Exclusion-Lower Tier Covered Transaction, "without modification, in all lower tier covered transactions and in all solicitations for lower tier covered transactions.
- 7. A participant in a covered transaction may rely upon a certification of a prospective participant in a lower tier covered transaction that it is not debarred, suspended, ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from the covered transaction, unless it knows that the certification is erroneous. A participant may decide the method and frequency by which it determines the eligibility of its principals. Each participant may, but is not required to, check the No procurement List.
- 8. Nothing contained in the foregoing shall be construed to require establishment of a system of records in order to render in good faith the certification required by this clause. The knowledge and information of a participant is not required to exceed that which is normally possessed by a prudent person in the ordinary course of business dealings.
- 9. Except for transactions authorized under paragraph 5 of these instructions, if a participant in a covered transaction knowingly enters into a lower tier covered transaction with a person who is suspended, debarred, ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from participation in this transaction, in addition to other remedies available to the Federal Government, the department or agency with which this transaction originated may pursue available remedies, including suspension and/or debarment.



Purchasing Department

Post Office Box 2570 Waco, Texas 76702-2570 254 / 750-8060 Fax: 254 / 750-8063 www.waco-texas.com

CERTIFICATION REGARDING DEBARMENT, SUSPENSION, INELIGIBILITY, AND VOLUNTARY EXCLUSION

Project Name:

ocation:
FB/RFP#:
this certification is required (or may be required) by the federal regulations implementing Executive Order 549, Debarment and Suspension. The regulations were published as Part VII of the May 26, 1988 and the deral Register (pages 19160-19211). For further assistance in obtaining a copy of the regulations, contact the City of Waco Purchasing Department.
READ INSTRUCTIONS BEFORE COMPLETING CERTIFICATION
(1) The prospective lower tier participant (BIDDER/PROPOSER/SUBRECIPENT) certifies, by submission of this proposal that neither it nor its principals is presently debarred, suspended proposed for debarment, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from participation in this transaction by any Federal or State department or agency.
(2) Where the prospective lower tier participant (BIDDER/PROPOSER/SUBRECIPENT) is unable to certify to any of the statements in this certification, such prospective participant shall attach at explanation to this proposal.
Company
Name and Title of Authorized Representative
Signature Date

APPLICATION FOR LOCAL PREFERENE CONSIDERATION

Section 271.905 (b) of the Texas Local Government Code "CONSIDERATION OF LOCATION OF BIDDERS PRINCIPAL PLACE OF BUSINESS:

If you DO NOT have your principal place of business located within the City of Waco city limits – STOP – do not fill out this form.

Texas Local Government Code Section 271.905 (b): In purchasing under this title any real property or personal property that is not affixed to real property, if a local government receives one or more bids from a bidder whose principal place of business is in the local government and whose bid is within three percent of the lowest bid price received by the local government from a bidder who is not a resident of the local government, the local government may enter into a contract with:

- (1) the lowest bidder; or
- (2) the bidder whose principal place of business is in the local government if the governing body of the local government determines, in writing, that the local bidder offers the local government the best combination of contract price and additional economic development opportunities for the local government created by the contract award, including the employment of residents of the local government and increased tax revenues to the local government.

THIS "APPLICATION FOR LOCAL PREFERENCE CONSIDERATION" DOES *NOT* MEAN THAT THE CITY OF WACO IS LIMITING RESPONSES TO THIS REQUEST FOR BIDS/PROPOSALS TO ONLY THOSE BUSINESSES LOCATED WITHIN THE CITY LIMITS. ALL BIDS/PROPOSALS ARE WELCOME. THE CITY RESERVES THE RIGHT TO REJECT ALL BIDS.

BIDDERS WHO WISH TO QUALIFY UNDER THE LOCAL PREFERENCES LAW MUST HAVE THEIR PRINCIPAL PLACE OF BUSINESS LOCATED WITHIN THE WACO CITY LIMITS.

If your principal place of business is within the Waco city limits AND you want to apply for local preference consideration, then you MUST:

- 1. Complete this form; and
- 2. <u>Describe in writing, and attach supporting documentation</u>, the additional economic development opportunities for the City of Waco that will be created if you are awarded this contract. Include the number of City of Waco residents that you will employ to complete this contract and the increased tax revenues that will be generated for the City of Waco if you are awarded this contract.

I certify that I am a local bidder.				
COMPANY NAME:				
ADDRESS OF PRINCIPAL PL	ACE OF BUSINESS (DO NOT PUT P.O. MAILING ADDRESS):			
PRINTED NAME:				
SIGNATURE:				

^{***} Read item #2 above BEFORE signing. *** PLEASE SIGN AND RETURN WITH BID



STATE OF TEXAS

NON-COLLUSION AFFIDAVIT

STATE OF TEXAS	:	§ § 8		
COUNTY OF		\$.\$		
By the signature be	low, the signatory	for the bidder cer	tifies that neither he no	or the firm,
corporation, partners	hip or institution re	epresented by the sig	natory or anyone acting	for the firm
bidding this project h	as violated the anti	itrust laws of this Sta	ate, codified at Section 15	5.01, et seq.,
Texas Business and G	Commerce Code, or	r the Federal antitrus	t laws, nor communicated	d directly or
indirectly the bid mad	le to any competitor	r or any other person	engaged in the same line	of business,
nor has the signatory	or anyone acting	for the firm, corpora	ation or institution subm	nitting a bid
committed any other	r act of collusion	related to the devel	opment and submission	of this bid
proposal.				
Signature:				
Printed Name:				
Title:				
Company:				
Date:				
THE STATE OF		-		
COUNTY OF		_		
	erson who signed a egoing instruments,	above), known to me , and acknowledged t	appeared to be the persons whose one that they executed s	
GIVEN UNDER MY	HAND AND SEA	AL OF OFFICE on th	isday of	A.D., 20
(Seal)			Notary Public Signature	

RESIDENT CERTIFICATION

Chapter 2252 of the Texas Government Code "CONTRACTS WITH GOVERNMENTAL ENTITY, SUBCHAPTER A. NONRESIDENT BIDDERS":

In accordance with Chapter 2252 of the Texas Government Code, a governmental entity may not award a governmental contract to a nonresident bidder unless the nonresident underbids the lowest bid submitted by a responsible resident bidder by an amount that is not less than the amount by which a resident bidder would be required to underbid the nonresident bidder to obtain a comparable contract in the state in which the nonresident's principle place of business is located.

- (1) "Government contract" means a contract awarded by a governmental entity for general construction, an improvement, a service, or a public works project or for a purchase of supplies, materials, or equipment.
- (2) "Governmental entity" means a municipality, county, public school district, or special-purpose district or authority.
- (3) "Nonresident bidder" refers to a person who is not a resident.

I certify that as defined in Texas Government Code. Chapter 2252 that:

(4) "Resident bidder" refers to a person whose principal place of business is in this state, including a contractor whose ultimate parent company or majority owner has its principal place of business in this state.

Yes, I am a Texas Resident bidder				
No, I am not a Texas Resident bidder				
COMPANY NAME:				
PRINTED NAME:				
SIGNATURE:				

PLEASE SIGN AND RETURN WITH BID



TEXAS PUBLIC INFORMATION ACT Steps To Assert Information Confidential or Proprietary

All proposals, data, and information submitted to the City of Waco are subject to release under the Texas Public Information Act ("Act") unless exempt from release under the Act. You are not encouraged to submit data and/or information that you consider to be confidential or proprietary unless it is absolutely required to understand and evaluate your submission.

On each page where confidential or proprietary information appears, you must label the confidential or proprietary information. Do not label every page of your submission as confidential as there are pages (such as the certification forms and bid sheet with pricing) that are not confidential. It is recommended that each page that contains either confidential or proprietary information be printed on colored paper (such as yellow or pink paper). At a minimum the pages where the confidential information appears should be labeled and the information you consider confidential or proprietary clearly marked.

Failure to label the actual pages on which information considered confidential appears will be considered as a waiver of confidential or proprietary rights in the information.

In the event a request for public information is filed with the City which involves your submission, you will be notified by the City of the request so that you have an opportunity to present your reasons for claims of confidentiality to the Texas Attorney General.

In signing this form, I acknowledge that I have read the above and further state:

The proposal/bid submitted to the City **contains NO confidential information** and may be released to the public if required under the Texas Public Information Act.

- · · · -	ontains confidential information which is labeled and which ages:
and any information contained or required under the Texas Public	n page numbers not listed above may be released to the public in Information Act.
Vendor/Proposer Submitting:	
Signature:	Date:
Print Name:	Print Title:

DRUG-FREE WORKPLACE ACT CERTIFICATION

- 1. Contractor certifies that he/she will provide a drug-free workplace by:
 - (a) publishing a statement notifying employees that unlawfully manufacturing, distributing, dispensing, possessing or using a controlled substance in Contractor's workplace is prohibited and specifying the actions that will be taken against employees for violation of such prohibition;
 - (b) establishing a drug-free awareness program to inform employees about:
 - (1) the dangers of drug abuse in the workplace;
 - (2) Contractor's policy of maintaining a drug-free workplace;
 - (3) any drug counseling, rehabilitation, and employee assistance programs that are available; and
 - (4) penalties that may be imposed upon employees for drug abuse violations occurring in the workplace;
 - (c) making it a requirement that each employee to be engaged in the performance of the contract be given a copy of the statement required by paragraph (a);
 - (d) notifying the employee in the statement required by paragraph (a) that, as a condition of employment under the contract the employee will:
 - (1) abide by the terms of the statement; and
 - (2) notify City of any criminal drug statute conviction for a violation occurring in the workplace no later than five (5) days after such a conviction;
 - (e) notifying City within ten (10) days after receiving notice under subparagraph (d)(2) from an employee or otherwise receiving actual notice of such conviction;
 - (f) taking one of the following actions within thirty (30) days of receiving notice under subparagraph (d)(2) with respect to any employee so convicted:
 - (1) taking appropriate personnel action against such an employee, up to and including termination; or
 - (2) requiring such employee to participate satisfactorily in a drug abuse assistance or rehabilitation program approved for such purposes by a federal, state or local health, law enforcement, or other appropriate agency; and
 - (g) making a good faith effort to continue to maintain a drug-free workplace through implementation of the above paragraphs.
- 2. Contractor's headquarters is located at the following address. The addresses of all other workplaces maintained by Contractor, if any, are provided on an accompanying list.

Name of Contractor:	
Street Address:	
City:	
County:	
State:	Zip Code:
SIGNED BY:	
Print Name & Title:	
Date Signed:	

APPENDIX D

(1) Special Project Provisions

Special Project Provisions

1. GENERAL

- 1.1. **Project Specifications** In addition to the project's Special Project Provisions and the instructions provided in the drawings, the following specifications shall be followed as noted:
 - 1.1.1. City of Waco Standard Specifications for Construction (2013) and City of Waco Standard Details (2022): The City of Waco Standard Specifications for Construction (2013) and the City of Waco Standard Details (2022) are incorporated herein by reference for all intents and purposes. If a standard specified in the City of Waco Standard Specifications and/or City of Waco Standard Details conflicts with a standard included within the project's Special Project Provisions and/or drawings, the project's Special Project Provisions and/or drawings control. If the standard is unclear, the City Engineer for the City of Waco will determine which standard controls and their determination shall be final. The City of Waco Standard Specifications for Construction include any Special Provisions published by the City Engineer on the City's website (https://www.waco-texas.com/engineering-specifications.asp). Copies of the City of Waco Standard Details may be obtained by accessing the City of Waco's website (https://www.waco-texas.com/engineering-specifications.asp).
- 1.2. **Site Restoration** All areas disturbed by the work of this contract must be restored to preproject or better condition.
- 1.3. **Protection of Facilities in Right of Way** The Contractor shall be responsible for adequately protecting all facilities (mailboxes, trees, bushes, sprinkler/irrigation systems, sidewalks, handicap ramps, etc.) not designated for removal. Any facilities that sustain damage shall be restored to existing or better condition, and the cost of the restoration shall be subsidiary to the work.
- 1.4. **Underground Utilities** The attention of the Bidder is drawn to requirements in State law regarding location of underground utilities prior to excavation and the reporting of damage to any gas line.
- 1.5. **Above Ground Utilities** The Contractor is responsible for coordinating with the appropriate utilities owning any poles or signs that may be impacted during the work of this contract. Bracing and protective measures per the requirements of the signs' owners shall be provided by the Contractor and shall be considered subsidiary to the work.
- 1.6. The Contractor shall limit work, staging area, and land disturbance to the area shown on the plans.
- 1.7. **Materials Testing -** Contractor shall be responsible for materials testing in accordance with the applicable specifications. Contractor shall bear the cost for re-test due to failing tests.

2. CHANGE MANAGEMENT

2.1. See Section 4 in the General Provisions of the City of Waco Standard Specifications for Construction.

3. COMMUNICATION

3.1. Contractor shall contact the Engineering Inspector (EI) a minimum of seventy-two (72) hours and a maximum of ninety-six (96) hours prior to beginning (or recommencing after a hiatus) work; and notify the EI immediately upon any change in schedule.

4. HOUSEKEEPING

- 4.1. During the progress of the Work and on a daily basis, Contractor shall keep all the premises (including any staging areas) free from accumulation of all waste materials, rubbish and other debris resulting from the Work.
- 4.2. Equipment and material shall not be stored on the street.
- 4.3. At the completion of the Work, Contractor shall remove all waste materials, rubbish and debris from and about the premises as well as all tools, appliances, construction equipment and machinery and surplus materials. Contractor shall leave the site clean and ready for the Owner prior to initiating project completion process (requesting punch list, etc.).
- 4.4. It shall be the responsibility of the streets clean of mud, sand, rock, and other debris.
- 4.5. If the Contractor fails to comply with these requirements, the Owner may do so and pass along all related costs to the Contractor.

5. SAFETY

5.1. **Temporary Traffic Control Plans (TCP)** – Refer to *City of Waco Standard Detail T-1 Traffic Control Plans* for TCP requirements.

6. EROSION CONTROL

- 6.1. The Contractor shall use Best Management Practices (BMPs) to provide erosion control measures for this project. This is subsidiary to the "Stormwater Pollution Prevention Plan" and "Stormwater Pollution Prevention Plan Implementation" line items. Erosion control measures to be used must be submitted in writing to the Engineer and approved before work begins. Contractor shall be responsible for providing a plan that meets regulatory requirements and implementation of that plan across the entire project site. Additional erosion control measures beyond what is shown in the plans may be required and shall be subsidiary to the Stormwater Pollution Prevention Plan (SWPPP) Implementation line item.
- 6.2. Refer to General Notes sheet in plan set for additional SWPPP requirements.

7. SCHEDULE

- 7.1. The pre-construction meeting will be scheduled by City of Waco staff after receipt of executed contracts. The construction schedule for this project is set at <u>60 working days</u>, beginning on the Notice to Proceed date and ending on the date of final acceptance. The Notice to Proceed will be issued after completion of the pre-construction meeting.
- 7.2. A Working Day is defined as any day of the week, not including Saturdays, Sundays, or Legal Holidays during which conditions under the CONTRACTOR's control will permit work for a continuous period of not less than seven (7) hours between 7:00 a.m. and 6:00 p.m. Upon agreement with the Owner's Representative, work on Saturdays, Sundays and/or Legal Holidays may be allowed and will be considered a Working Day.
- 7.3. The project schedule includes time to:
 - 7.3.1. Develop, submit, review, approve and implement the SWP3/erosion control plan;
 - 7.3.2. Develop, submit, review, and approve safety and material submittals;
 - 7.3.3. Attend all meetings including but not limited to:
 - 7.3.3.1. Preconstruction
 - 7.3.4. Complete and commission the Work;
 - 7.3.5. Complete the project closure activities and paperwork.
- 7.4. The Contractor shall maintain a work force adequate to accomplish the work within the contract time. The Contractor agrees to employ only orderly, competent, and knowledgeable workers, skillful in performance of the type of work required under this contract.

- 7.5. Contractor's representative (*City of Waco Standard Specifications for Construction, General Provisions, Section 8.7, page 58*) "Before starting work, the Contractor shall designate in writing a representative who shall have complete authority to act for it. . . The representative or alternate shall be present at the Work site whenever work is in progress . . ."
- 7.6. The Contractor shall provide an approved baseline construction schedule at the preconstruction meeting. The schedule shall be in a format suitable to depict the project work plan.
- 7.7. The Contractor shall also provide updated schedules on a monthly basis or as requested by Project Engineer or Representative.

8. PROJECT COMPLETION

- 8.1. When Contractor completes all work or pay items, the Contractor shall submit a written request for a punch list. At the time this is submitted, contract days will temporarily cease accruing.
- 8.2. The EI will coordinate a "walk of the project" with the Contractor and other City representatives and soon after will issue the punch list. At the time of issuance, the contract days will resume accruing.
- 8.3. It is expected that the Contractor shall complete the punch list items in no more than five (5) working days after completion of pay items, within the constraints of the "Schedule" section of these provisions.
- 8.4. When Contractor deems all punch list items are complete, the Contractor shall submit a written request for a final inspection.
- 8.5. When the EI finds all items complete to their satisfaction the EI shall submit a letter of final acceptance. At this time, contract time will stop. The letter will request the Contractor submit a one-year guarantee and an all bills paid affidavit, both notarized.
 - 8.5.1. The final acceptance letter will include an accurate description of the Work being accepted.
 - 8.5.2. Once the guarantee and affidavit are received the project will be deemed final.
- 8.6. **Warranty** (City of Waco Standard Specifications for Construction, General Provisions, Section 7.7, page 51). The EI will schedule a warranty walk approximately eleven (11) months after project completion. If any issues arise during the warranty period, the EI will send written request to the Contractor to remedy the issue(s).

9. SUBMITTALS

- 9.1. All submittals shall be complete shop drawings and design data, providing the information necessary to document compliance with all specifications. See section 2.6 C in the General Provisions of the City of Waco Standard Specifications for Construction. Contractor shall submit all submittals by email.
- 9.2. Within 5 working days of the Notice to Proceed, the Contractor shall provide a complete list of submittals for the project. The list shall include all materials and products required for the project.

10. STREET WORK

- 10.1. Surfacing required as repair due to unsatisfactory material or workmanship by the Contractor or Subcontractor shall be deemed the cost responsibility of the Contractor.
- 10.2. Any signs removed shall be replaced the same day.

APPENDIX E

City of Waco Specifications

In addition to the attached Specification and/or Drawings, the "City of Waco Standard Specifications for Construction" dated January 2013, as revised by Special Provisions listed on the City of Waco website at https://www.waco-texas.com/Departments/Public-Works/Engineering/Specifications-and-Details ("City of Waco Standard Specifications"), is incorporated herein by reference for all intents and purposes. If a standard specified in the City of Waco Standard Specifications conflicts with a standard included within an attached specification and/or drawing, the attached specification and/or drawing controls. If the standard is unclear, the Director of Public Works for the City of Waco will determine which standard controls and his determination shall be final.

APPENDIX F

Drawings/Plans

Link: https://file.ac/WnrexCO3wYI/